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MULTINATIONAL PETROLEUM COMPANIES AND
FOREIGN POLICY
WEDNESDAY,

JANUARY 30, 1974

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMrIrEE ON MULTINATIONAL CORPORATIONS
OF THIE CoMmITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS,

Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:45 a.m., in room
4221, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator-Frank Church [chairrhan of the subcommittee] presiding.
Present: Senators Church, Symington, Muskie, Case, and Percy.
OPENING STATEMENT

Senator CnuRon. The hearing will please come to order.
We are today opening a public hearing into the relationship of the
multinational petroleum companies and U.S. foreign policy and
whether, and to what extent this relationship has contributed to the
energy crisis with which we are all so familiar. That experience now
encompasses long lines at local gas stations, confused and daily changing statements by Government officials as to the dimensions, scope, and
characteristics of the crisis; major consuming countries, allied to the
United States, strike out on their own "to cut a deal" with the Arab
Governments in what, increasingly has all of the characteristics of a
mad scramble for the petroleum which comes out of the desert sands of
the Middle East. Above all, there is a pervasive suspicion among the
American people of oil companies, Government officials and, yes, the
U.S. Congress. Indeed, anyone who has had anything to do with the
decisions which affect international oil is today suspect in the public
mind.
In part, industry and government have no one to blame but themselves. They have enveloped the government-industry relationship with
a curtain of secrecy which inevitably has led to the most far-reaching
suspicions. The first imperative in any inquiry into the causes of the
energy crisis is thus to set aside, finally and definitively, this curtain of
secrecy and allow the American people to understand what were the
basic decisions which have a bearing on the present crisis, how these
decisions were made, what were the alternatives, and what the effects
have been. Only then can we -rationally begin to formulate policies for
the future which will have the requisite amount of public support. .(1)
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PURPOSE OF HEARINGS

Consequently, we initiate this inquiry with the intention of providing the American people with a comprehensive explanation of those
foreign policy decisions, which are critical to an understanding of how
we arrived at where we are today with respect to international oil. In
so doing, we are dealing with corporate entities which may have many
of the characteristics of nations. Of the 15 largest multinational cor-,
porations in the world today, 7 are petroleum companies. These
seven companies-Exxon, Gulf, Texaco, Mobil, Standard Oil of California [SoCal], Royal Dutch-Shell and BP-British Petroleumhave annual sales which are in excess of the gross national product of
such nations as India, Poland, Brazil, Sweden, and the German Republic. The smallest of the American "sisters," SoCal, has assets exceeding $8 billion. Thus, it should surprise no one that, inthe course of these
hearings, it way well appear, when we speak of corporate and Government relationships, the language will be that which is appropriate to
dealings between sovereigns.
HISTORICAL LIMITATIONS OF U.S. GOVERNMENT INVOLVEMENT IN POLICY OF
AMERICAN PETROLEUM INDUSTRY

The story of modern American petroleum policy, or perhaps more
accurately, the lack of such a policy, begins with the Second World
War when national security considerations were foremost. These documents are now automatically declassified after 30 years. It is, accordingly, appropriate to reveal the nature of the debate which took place
at that time. We shall, in the course of these hearings, release the minutes of the Petroleum Reserve Corporation. Briefly summarized, these
minutes show that the two American oil companies which held the concessions in Saudi Arabia at that time obtained U.S. Government financial assistance by means of the U.S. lend-lease program, which enabled
them to forestall British overtures to the Saudi Arabian ruler. Some
Government officials, notably the then Secretary of the Interior,
Harold Ickes, thought that if the Government was to provide such
financial assistance, and if Saudi oil was as vital to U.S. national security as alleged, the U.S. Government ought to have a strong presence
and policy influence over the company which administered the concession. President Roosevelt, therefore, by executive decree, organized
the Petroleum Reserve Corporation for the purpose of obtaining for
the Government an equity share in the company holding the concession.
Whether this was a good or bad idea is debatable, but the proposal
for an independent U.S. Government capability to formulate a national petroleum policy, which was the objective of the Ickes' proposal,
regardless of its form, never bore fruition. It was blocked by industry
pressures. Thus, was woven the basic pattern which has since that
time, formed the basis of Government-industry relations-the Government to provide the diplomatic and financial support for the
industry in its operations abroad, but denuded of any institutional
capability to formulate a policy of its own or to oversee the operations
of the American petroleum industry abroad.
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However, the Government was not passive with respect to providing
financial props for the American international oil companies. Fearful
that the oil-rich nations of the Arabian Peninsula might "slip behind
the iron curtain," the Department of State made a basic foreign policy
judgment that the rulers of these countries should receive increased
revenue at the expense of the U.S. Treasury. Throughout the Middle
East, oil beneath the ground is considered to be the property of the
government. Naturally, any company which wishes to produce and
sell this oil must pay the Government for the privilege of doing so.
Up until 1950, the American companies doing business in the area
paid the local governments a royalty for this privilege in the form of
a fixed payment per barrel of oil produced.
OBJECTIVE OF THE POSTED PRICE SYSTEM

As Ambassador George McGhee stated on Monday, in testimony
which the subcommittee will soon release [see p. 83], the Treasury
Department, in the summer of 1950, at the urging of the Department
of State, agreed to a system in which the companies would increase
their payments to the oil-producing governments, and .the -American
Government would permit them to reduce their U.S. tax payments
correspondingly. The mechanism for accomplishing this objective was
the establishment in the Persian Gulf of a posted price system. Under
this system, the companies established a certain figure as the "posted
price" at which crude oil was sold from their producing affiliates to
their refining affiliates. This figure bears no necessary relationship to
the actual market price of crude oil, but it is used as the base for
calculation of so-called income taxes charged by the oil producing
governments to the oil companies. These income taxes, so-called, were
added in 1950 to the former royalties and were fixed at a rate of 50
percent of the agreed posted price. Wall Street lawyers were sent to
the Middle East to help these countries rewrite their laws to bring
them within the purview of the tax credit provisions of the U. S.
Internal Revenue Code. The resulting "taxes" were credited directly
against U.S. income tax due, rather than being treated as an ordinary
business expense. The result of this arrangement was to abruptly
reduce the taxes paid by the companies to the U.S. Treasury while
dramatically increasing the tax revenues accruing to the oil-producing
governments. We shall hear more about these arrangements today
from our witnesses.
EROSION OF ESTABLISHED WORLD PETROLEUM PRICES
THROUGH COMPETITION

Not until the early 1960's was there a significant competitive inroad
into the established roles of the major oil companies. As our testimony
will show, U.S. domestic firms, such as Continental, Marathon, and
Occidental cut their teeth internationally in Libya. With a fraction
of the world's reserves, these new internationals, along with a dozen
other independents, began to challenge the supremacy of the major
companies. The result of this competition was a steady erosion in
established world petroleum prices.
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ORIGIN AND REPERCUSSIONS OF DISSENSION BETWEEN
THE INDEPENDENTS AND MAJORS

As the testimony will also show, it was precisely the penetration of
markets by the independents-markets of the major oil companies
primarily in Western Europe-which led to a lasting legacy of corrosive bitterness between the two groups of companies. Thus, when
the regime of King Idris of Libya was overthrown on September 1,
1969, by a group of young colonels led by Colonel Qaddafi, the deeply
divided industry was easily conquered. Qaddafi evidericed his revolutionary vitality by escalating demands on the companies, and, once
grarited, these demands were immediately exported to the Persian
Gulf countries which found it not only very profitable, but also
politically untenable to be outdone by the Libyan colonel.
FORMATION OF THE LONDON POLICY GROUP AND THE SAFETY
NET AGREEMENT

In order to shore up the position of the companies in their negotiations with the producing countries, on January 15, 1971, the Department of Justite issued a business review letter to Mr. John J. McCloy,
who represented the international oil companies. This letter permitted
these corporations to combine together in what was called the London
Policy Group, free from possible prosecution under the antitrust laws
of the United States, for the purpose of negotiation with the countries
who had formed what is now known as the OPEC group. It also
allowed the companies to agree among themselves to share crude oil
with any company that had its production cut back or shut down by
the Libyan Government, the so-called safety net agreement about
which we will be hearing more in the course of the testimony.
The purpose of this arrangement was to permit the companies to
negotiate with OPEC as a group and thus avoid being ratcheted
within Libya and between Libya and the Persian Gulf countries.
But almost immediately thereafter the companies agreed to negotiate
separately with Libya and the Persian Gulf countries. An agreement
was finally reached with the Persian Gulf countries on February 14,
1971, and shortly later with Libya. These agreements provided for
significantly higher payments to the producer countries, but they were
justified by the companies and U.S. Government on the grounds that
they assured, for 5 years, security of supply and stability of price.
NEW DEMANDS

OF PRODUCER COUNTRIES AND THE ESCALATION OF CRUDE
OIL COSTS

However, long before the October Israeli-Arab war, new demands
were being made by the producer countries. And it became clear that
insecurity of supply and instability of price were at hand. The united
front among the companies was split asunder, and we have had a
spiralling escalation of crude oil costs ever since.
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QUESTIONING OF U.S. GOVERNMENT'S INVOLVEMENT OR LACK THEREOF

Where, we may ask, was the U.S. Government in all of this? Why

did it not perceive the weakness of the industry structure in the face
of an increasingly cohesive cartel of the oil-producing/exporting
countries which gave every evidence of replacing the company arrangements which had dominated the oil industry since the end of
the Second World War?
We shall seek the answer to these and other questions as we delve
into the industry-Government relationship with respect to international oil. We shall do so in this first set of hearings by explaining the
background and operations of the London Policy Group and the negotiations which took place over the past 3 years between companies
and producing states.
ROLES OF U.S. GOVERNMENT AND INDUSTRY IN PETROLEUM POLICY TO BE
DEFINED

In one sense, we have come full circle: Like Ickes in the Second
World War, we now seek to define the respective roles of Government
and industry as part of a national petroleum policy; as in 1950, we
are asking fundamental questions about tax policy and U.S. national,
not company, petroleum objectives; we are exploring the relationship
of American concepts of competition, embodied in our antitrust laws,
American foreign policy and the international requirements of our
economy. For example, if we are to abrogate by administrative decree
the antitrust laws with respect to the foreign activities of the companies, ought we then to consider them as public utilities subject to
Government regulation, and, if so, by what means and through what

agencies? Can the U.S. Government afford any longer to assume a
passive role while private companies negotiate at the international
level, with sovereign foreign governments, on questions of petroleum
supply?
The difference, however, between the earlier consideration of these
fundamental issues and this inquiry is that, previously, these issues

were decided in secrecy. Here, we seek a public debate, for, in a democracy, the only long-term guarantee of public policy is public understanding.
REFLECTION UPON THE EXTENT UNITED STATES CAN DEPEND ON
MULTINATIONAL CORPORATIONS

Moreover, we must realistically recognize that what we see in oil

today may well be reproduced with respect to other major commodities. These hearings then are not only an examination of the relationship of multinational petroleum companies and U.S. foreign policy,
but they also deal with a more far-reaching issue: To what degree
this country can and ought to depend upon the multinational corporations to assure us of a secure source of raw materials at reasonable
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prices? We are today faced with a situation in which the U.S. national security is truly at issue and which calls for a clear perception
of where lies the national interest and to what extent that interest
coincides or diverges with the interests of private oil companies.
At bottom, that is the central issue that we seek to explore in these
hearings.
LETTER FROM CONGRESSMAN CHARLES VANIK

Now, I have received a letter this morning from Charles Vanik,
Member of Congress, addressed to me as chairman of the Subcommittee on Multinational Corporations, the first paragraph of which reads,
"Your committee is to be commended for its bold leadership in uncovering the full story of the role of U.S. multinational oil companies
in our present energy shortage. A precise understanding of the relationships among the oil companies, the producing countries and our
own government is an essential first step to the formulation of a coherent national energy policy."
Congressman Vanik then goes into the ramifications of the tax concessions made by the government for the benefit of the companies, the
effect of these concession upon the taxes paid to the U.S. Government,
and to governments abroad, and he concludes the letter by saying:
"We can never obtain energy independence, encourage exploration for
domestic resources or achieve tax justice until we eliminate the subsidies for offshore exploration and development.
"I look to the committee's deliberations to provide valuable insights
into these vital facets of our tax policies in the petroleum industry."
Without objection, I would like to include the full text of Congressman Vanik's letter at this point in the record.
[The letter referred to follows:]
JANUARY 28, 1974.

Ilon.

FRANK CHURCH,

Chairman, Subcommittee on Multinational Corporations, Senate Foreign Relations Committee, Washington,D.C.
DEAR CHAIRMAN CHURCH: The Committee is to be commended for its bold

leadership in uncovering the full story of the role of U.S. multinational oil companies in our present energy shortage. A precise understanding of the relationships among the oil companies, the producing countries and our own government
is an essential first step to the formulation of a coherent national energy policy.
For the past two years, I have undertaken studies of these relationships from
the perspective of our Federal tax code. I would appreciate the opportunity to
present some of the results of these inquiries in greater detail, when the Committee considers its recommendations.
From these studies, I have concluded that our tax code has, In fact, induced
our present "energy crisis." It has done so, basically, by rewarding the foreign
investments of our oil companies. In return for expansion of foreign production
and refining capacity, we have enabled the oil companies virtually to eliminate
any tax payment to the U.S. Treasury.
The keystone of this arrangement is the manipulation by the oil companies
of the foreign tax credit. I am gratified to learn that the Committee will finally
investigate fully the details of this arrangement. In 1956, I wrote to Mr. R. L.
Keyes, then President of Aramco, to inquire as to the exact details of his companies' tax arrangement with the Saudi Arabian government. His response reveals that the legality of the arrangement turns around a transparent distinction
between a royalty payment and an income tax. Mr. Keyes wrote to me, in part,
"Since 1950, when the Saudi Arabian government enacted certain income tax
laws, the company has paid, in addition to the stipulated royalties, the income
taxes imposed by those laws. These income taxes have been applied as a foreign
tax credit against United States income tax in accordance with the provisions of
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the internal-revenue laws which have been available to all kinds of United
States industries operating abroad under a policy which was first pronounced
in the Revenue Act of 1918. These provisions have remained substantially undisturbed in principle since that time . . ."
What, of course, is unclear, and what I hope your Committee can reveal is
why new "taxes" were imposed instead of increases in the royalty payment rate.
Did, as many suspect, the oil companies negotiate with the host countries to
obtain tax increases (treatable as credits) instead of further royalty increases
(treatable only as deductions)?
This arrangement creates a situation in which the oil companies actually become tax collectors for the producing countries. Higher posted prices are translated partially but directly into tax credits by the oil companies. By victue of
this fact, the interest of the oil companies is not competition on the basis of price,
but rather stability in the flow of oil. In short, the interests of the oil companies
are in many ways parallel to those of the producing countries.
I suspect that the oil companies have frequently found themselves in the role
of Brer Rabbit. While the oil companies have publicly yelled and screamed
about the perils of higher taxes, like the rabbit, they have undoubtedly asked
the host countries to throw them in the briar patch-where they have found
ever-higher profits.
The oil companies now claim in the neighborhood of $2 billion annually in
foreign tax credits. With the recent round of price increases, the value of this
credit is multiblying. Even though we also subsidize foreign oil production with
the depletion allowance and intangible drilling expenses, these subsidies are
substantially unutilized because of the immense value of the foreign tax credit.
Under our present tax laws, the foreign tax credit can be used only to the
extent that the taxpayer has foreign source income. Even so, the taxpayer may
accumulate unused credits and apply them to tax liabilities for the two previous
taxable years. In my own Corporate Tax Study, I found the largest five oil conpanies paid an effective rate of tax ranging from 2.9 percent to 5.8 percent. I anticipate the actual payments for 1971 and 1972 may be even less than I have
calculated, as the oil companies apply 1973's accumulated credits to these past
payments. In short, the oil companies will likely be paying no U.S. tax on foreign
source income this year and we may even see the U.S. Treasury sending checks
to the oil companies for tax payments from previous years.
A complete reform of our tax treatment of foreign oil and gas operations is
required immediately. In this effort your Committee will play an important role.
In contemplating these tax reforms, we must have as clear a definition as possible of our national interests and security. As you know, most of our past policy
preferences for the oil industry have been extended in the name of "national security." We now find that many of these policies are costly and ill-conceived and
may actually have undercut our security and domestic economy and we subsidized cheap energy supplies for our leading trade competitors.
We can never obtain energy independence-or tax justice-until we eliminate
the subsidies for offshore exploration and development.
I look to the Committee's deliberations to provide valuable insights into these
vital facets of our tax policies toward the petroleum industry.
Sincerely yours,
CHARLEs A. VANIK, Mecmber of Conges.

Senator CHURCI. Before we turn to the witnesses this morning, then,
I would like to turn to members of the committee and, first of all, our
ranking Republican member, Senator Case.
STATEMENT BY SENATOR CASE

Senator CASE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Our subcommittee has agreed, I am sure unanimously, that for far
too long there has been a cover of secrecy placed over arrangements
among international oil companies, between those companies and the
United States; and between those companies and foreign governments.
We have also agreed that the time has come to cast that cover aside.
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NECESSITY

TO

EXAMINE

U.S.

ATTITUDE TOWARD
OIL STATUS QUO

THE

INTERNATIONAL

It is of overriding importance to the economic and political security
of the United States to examine how the international oil status quo
and the attitude adopted toward it by our Government have influenced
the conduct of our foreign relations. And it is equally important for
our economic and political security to examine the extent to which
these attitudes and policies have contributed to the energy crisis in
which we find ourselves.
NECESSITY TO EXPLAIN COMPLEX ASPECTS OF THE ECONOMY OF OIL

The chairman has indicated that in the course of these hearings
some highly complex aspects of the economy of oil must be explained,
often, I think, for the first time. Key foreign policy decision were
made at the highest levels of our Government. Of course, that is a
euphemism for various Presidents of the United States, and that goes
for Republicans and Democrats. It starts with the Rodsevelt regime
and runs on down through, so there is no politics in this as far as this
committee is concerned.
We have got to determine the extent to which secrecy has hampered
the Government in employing its powers to tax, its powers to insure
competition, and its obligation to insure supplies. The extent to which
secrecy was legitimately justified by the demands of national security
must also be determined.
Has our Government, lacking full information, been misled by private interests or, by anything else, or has it mistaken what we now
see were short-term goals for the national interest?
In time of peace, information that concerns them ought not routinely
to be denied to the people, to the press, or to the Congress, and in the
field of international petroleunm, I think it is fair to say that secrecy
can hardly be justified by results.
Without the information that this subcommittee seeks, I think it
will be impossible to answer important questions we have got to answer
if we are to make U.S. energy policy more rational and in a
more rational way from now on. We have to ask, among other things,
whether the obscure process by which it has been decided in the past
that the major oil companies have been delegated to negotiate collectively on behalf of the United States were correct or shortsighted.
A series of arrangements regarding the taxability, arrangements
already mentioned by the chairman, was fostered by the Department
of State and the National Security Council in a process which has
never been subject to legislative review. Congress, as a whole, has never
passed on the decision to allow royalties paid to oil-producing states to
be credited against U.S. corporate taxes.
We must examine as well the series of waivers, ostensibly based on
national security, of our antitrust laws, waivers that still apply to joint
ventures by the major oil companies abroad and their common action
in relation to foreign countries. We have got to examine how a major
antitrust inquiry into the oil business was blocked at various stages,
again on national security grounds.
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In the interest both of sounder foreign relations and the development and pursuit of the wisest possible policies to meet our energy
needs, the answers to these questions are vital. The simple proposition,
as I have said at the outset, is that major decisions affecting our foreign policy and our energy policy must not be made either by private
interests solely or by the executive branch alone acting in secrecy.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senfttor CHuRCH. Thank you very much, Senator Case.
Senator Muskie.
STATEMENT BY SENATOR

MUSKIE

Senator MUSKIE. Mr. Chairman, I am pleased that the subcommittee
has before it today such well-known and well-qualified experts to discuss the problem of taxation and profits of international oil companies,
and before we begin, Mr. Chairman, I would like to make a few brief
observations about the nature of the tax provisions we will be discussing today: The importance of subjecting them to thorough analysis
and possible proposals for reform.
The tax provisions which are important to multinational petroleum
corporations are best viewed conceptually, I believe as "tax expenditures." These provisions each year cost the Federal Treasury millions
of dollars. They have important effects on domestic employment and
consumer prices. And they have important consequences for our foreign policy.
In analyzing these special tax provisions, they can be appropriately
subjected to the same scrutiny we give other Federal programs. They
should be subjected to the same careful justification process: How
much do they cost? What. goals do they supposedly serve? Are those
goals worthwhile and proper ones? And is their cost justified by the
benefits they provide?
Second, Mr. Chairman, analysis of foreign tax provisions represents
a special challenge. The law in this area is so complicated that only the
most accomplished tax lawyers and scholars understand it thoroughly.
Understanding how they work is difficult but important. And once we
understand their operation, we can only judge their effectiveness properly by developing some quantitative analysis of their effects.
The foreign tax credit, for instance, now allows U.S. taxpayers operating overseas to deduct from their Federal tax bill the amount of
income taxes they pay to foreign governments. The foreign tax credit
represents almost a case study of a tax expenditure whose goals are uncertain and unexamined.
The intended goal of the foreign tax credit is to provide tax neutrality so that tax considerations will not make it either easier or more
difficult for American business to operate overseas.
Even if this theory worked in practice, and the foreign tax credit
did produce genuine neutrality, the provision poses many problems of
foreign and tax policy decisionmaking.
The goal of tax neutrality presumes that the United States will remain an active participant in economic development all over the world.
We have seen, through the work of this subcommittee how that policy
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can lead to foreign relations problems-well demonstrated by the case
of ITT in Chile and now being forced upon us by the Middle East
crisis.
Do we in fact desire tax neutrality as our goal? Should we give
even more encouragement to foreign investment? Or should we place
a handicap on it to keep more jobs at home and minimize foreign
mnvolvement?
If we chose to neither encourage nor discourage U.S. investment
abroad, there are substantial questions about whether or not the tax
code should be used to foster this policy.
We can only begin to answer these questions thoroughly if we have
before us a quantitative assessment of how much and of what kind of
foreign investment is generated by the foreign tax credit.
TAX

PROVISION REFORMS PROPOSED BY SENATOR MUSKIE

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I would like to mention that I have proposed a series of reforms of the tax provisions affecting petroleum operations, and taxation of foreign income, in my own tax reform bill,
S. 1439, which I introduced a year ago. This comprehensive tax bill
would raise a total of $18 billion in fiscal year 1975 without increasing
the tax burden on low- and middle-income Americans. Of the 23 specific reforms it proposes, 8 apply to the taxation of petroleum operations and foreign income. These eight provisions include: Reducing
percentage depletion rates by one-fifth.; requiring capitalization
rather than expensing of intangible drilling and development costs;
modification of foreign tax credit and current laws affecting deferral
of foreign source income; and repeal of the special tax provisions for
Western Hemisphere trade corporations, domestic international sales
corporations, income earned in U.S. possessions, and the income tax
exemption for U.S. citizens living abroad. Together, these eight provisions of my bill would raise a total of $8.6 billion in fiscal year 1975.
I have advanced these proposals as suggestions for the direction we
must take on tax reform in this area. and I ask unanimous consent that
an analysis of these provisions of S. 1439 be included in the hearing
record.
Without objection, that analysis will be included.
oirxcn.
Senator C
ISee appendix, p. 129.]
Senator MUSKIE. In these hearings, as the chairman has so properly
pointed out, what we will undertake to examine are the foreign policy
implications of these tax provisions and the other policies and the
effect they have upon our national security interests, and I compliment the chairman, the ranking Republican of this committee, and
the staff for a superb groundwork which I think has been laid for
these hearings.
Senator CuRC. Thank you very much, Senator Muskie.
I might just say that the staff has been at work trying to unravel
this whole story for over a year, and we did not feel we were prepared to go forward with public hearings until the staff work had
been thoroughly done and, believe me, it has not been easy to get this
story and understand what it all means. I want to join in commending the staff for the excellent research work that they have done.
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Now, Senator Percy has arrived and I would like to turn to the
Senator aid ask if he has any preliminary remarks to make before
we go to the first witness.
COMMENTS FROM SENATOR PERCY ON THE PSI HEARINGS

Senator PERCY. Mr. Chairman, I have no prepared formal statement. I would like to say, though, that having conducted with Senator
Jackson last week the Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations
hearings, I received a very interesting response after the oil executives had departed. One of the executives said that he felt it was like
a criminal trial, that they were not able to get their story across.
Certainly, the atmosphere of a Senate hearing does make, at times,
a witness feel as though he is on trial. But in the case of oil, after
all, the Congress is on trial and the executive branch is on trial. The
American people are putting everyone on trial as to what has really
happened that brought about this situation. I hope that no witness
will be so naive as to state that, as the oil industry said last week,
"Well, the questions went beyond what we concede to be the scope
of the hearing." The Senate. a Senator, has a right to ask any question that is germane and pertinent.
We may not be able to anticipate ahead of time exactly the direction and course that these hearings will take because information
will be developed within the structure of this hearing. Certainly we
assiime that everyone is loyal to the country, doing their diligent best.
But there are sometimes conflicts of interest. Oil industry executives
have a responsibility to run their companies in a profitable manner.
They have a responsibility to the stockholder to earn profits.
They may take certain actions which at times may not be in the best
national interests. It is our determination to find out what actions
have been taken and how these actions may have affected our foreign
policy. We have a responsibility to legislate now if in retrospect we
judge these actions to be detrimental to the national interest.
I have appeared before many executive business groups since the
PSI hearings closed and found businessmen shocked to find that oil,
companies year after year had been paying from 1 to 7 percent in
income taxes. These businessmen were expected to pay between 35
and 48 percent and have been year in and year out. Even the business
community found new information was available to them that they
had not known before. We are here again to get more information.
I think. the staff has done a commendable job in preparing for these
hearings so a maximum amount of information will be made publically available.
I have no doubt when income tax statements are filed by the oil
companies, they rigidly adhere to the laws as they exist. We want
to find out how those laws happened to come into being? What
brought them about? What influences were brought to bear and are
they really germane and pertinent?
These hearings will provide an exceptionally good background for
the House Ways and Means Committee and for the Finance Com-
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mittee, who have the responsibility now to examine a possible reform
of tax laws as they apply to oil. The President has taken the initiative
in saying we need tax changes. We will coordinate closely with PSI
in order not to duplicate work. The work of the two committees
should complement each other so that we finally are able to put a
picture together that will provide better public understanding. This
understanding is critical. Our Government simply cannot bperate unless the American people understand how and why policies are
formulated.
This is the purpose of these hearings, and I think from what I have
seen to date the staff and the members of this committee have done
an exceptionally good job in preparing for the hearings that are
about to take place.
CLARIFICATION OF SENATOR CHURCH'S VIEWS REGARDING OIL COMPANIES

Senator Ciicucr. Thank you very much, Senator Percy.
I just have this observation to make. I have said before, and I wdint
to reiterate at this time, that I do not hold a devil theory about the
oil companies. I think the record will disclose that the companies
have undertaken to represent their own best interests and that, after
all, is what we would expect them to do. The oil executives have a
responsibility to their stockholders to maximize profits in any way
they can. But the Government of the United States also has a responsibility, and that is to give reasonable protection to the best interests
of the American people, and sometimes these two interests do not
coincide.
TAX POLICY AND FOREIGN POLICY OBJECTIVES

Now, Senator Muskie and Senator Percy have both raised the question of how tax policy should be used to pursue foreign policy objectives of the United States.
There is no question but what tax laws can be designed to encourage
certain foreign policy objectives, but, as the hearings will show today,
the particular decision that had such a tremendous impact upon the
'Middle East was never made by the Congress; it was never deliberated
or debated, and though Congress, under the Constitution, has some
right to assume that tax decisions belong to the Congress to make, this
decision was made in the National Security Council by the Executive
for reasons that seemed sufficient to that National Security Couincil
meeting-of course, in secret session.
So I would like to briefly review, before we call our expert tax witness this morning, the steps that led up to this particular decision.
THE TAX DECISION AFFECTING THE MIDDLE EAST

Today, the five major U.S. international oil companies-Exxon,
Texaco, Mobil. SoCal, and Gulf-make two-thirds of their profits
abroad-approximately $41/ billion in 1973-and yet they pay no taxes
on these earhings to the United States.
This has not always been the case. Prior to 1951 the major oil companies paid a very large percentage of their foreign earnings to the
United States by way of income taxes. However, in-1951, the oil com-
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panies began to claim tax credit status for the payments they made to
the Middle Eastern governments for the right to pump oil there.
In 1950, Aramco paid the United States $50 million in income tax.
In 1951, the company paid $6 million, and this soon dropped to zero.
At the same time, the amount of money paid to the Saudi Arabian
Government by Aramco which, incidentally, is the consortium of
American companies that operate the concession in Saudi Arabia-the
amount of money paid to the Saudi Arabian Government by
Aramco jumped from $66 million in 1950 to $110 million in 1951 as
a direct result of this decision that we will examine.
The difference, of course, was $44 million which was merely transferred out of the U.S. Treasury and into the treasury of the Saudi
Arabian Government.
The reason for this shift in payments from the United States to
Saudi Arabia was that the Treasury Department decided to grant tax
credit status to the payments to the Middle Eastern governments. This
allowed the U.S. oil companies to increase their payments to the Middle
Eastern governments while decreasing their payments to the United
States by the same amount. Thus, the effect was neutral so far as the
companies were concerned, but, of course, the benefits were shifted
from the U.S. Government to the Arabian governments.
So the companies continued to make large profits. They were not
affected, while the United States soon received no taxes on the foreign
earnings of the companies.
On Monday, Ambassador George McGhee who, from 1951 to 1953,
was Assistant Secretary of State for Middle Eastern affairs, testified
that this shift in tax policy was the brainchild of the National Security
Council. The State Department argued that increased payments to the
Middle Eastern govenments would assure the continued viability of
pro-U.S. Government in the Middle East. For the last 23 years the
American people have been reaping the results of this tax decision,
which was made within the executive branch and which never met the
light of public discussions or received congressional approval, and
it is now time for a thorough congressional assessment of that tax
decision.
SWEARING

OF

WITNESS

Our first witness, and I am pleased to introduce him, is Mr. Stanford
Ross, who is a specialist in international taxation and a man with great
expertise in the matters to be discussed today.
Mr. Ross has been a professor of law at Harvard and New York Universites, Assistant Tax Legislative Counsel in the U.S. Treasury, General Counsel for the Department of Transportation, and a practitioner
of international law, tax law, and corporate planning. He is exceedingly well-versed in the subject, and I am happy to welcome him to the
witness stand to commence these hearings.
Mr. Ross, as you know, it is the practice of this subcommittee to
swear all its witnesses so, if you will please stand, will you swear the
testimony you are about to give in these proceedings will be the truth,
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?
Mr. Ross. Yes, I do.
Senator CHuRCH. Please proceed.
30-348-74-2
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TESTIMONY OF STANFORD G. ROSS, ATTORNEY
Mr. Ross. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, my
name is Stanford Ross. I am here today as an individual at the request
of the subcommittee to describe aspects of the Federal income tax
treatment of foreign earnings of U.S. oil companies. Last July I had
the opportunity to appear at the subcommittee hearings on the Overseas Private Investment Corp. to discuss the Federal income tax treatmnent of foreign losses. I welcome the chance to be here again. I feel
deeply honored that you requested me once again to come here, and I
hope I can contribute to your consideration of this most urgent and
important subject.
What I would like to do, with your permission, Mr. Chairman, is to
submit my statement for the record. In trying to cover this vast subject
I am afraid my statement got overly long for oral presentation, but I
would like to submit it for the record. and then just to proceed to summarize the main points, hoping that the subcommittee members would
feel free to interrupt me at any point as I do that. I am very cognizant
of the fact that the members of this subcommittee have been considering these matters; on many items they already have knowledge; or
they may have.a special interest in some of them as opposed to others;
and I think it would be more effective for you as well as myself if I
proceeded that way.
Senator CHURCH. Very well, Mr. Ross. We will include the entire
statement in the record. [See appendix p. 114.] As you summarize,
you might refer to the particular pages, if that would not be too difficult, so that we could follow.
Mr. Ross. Yes, sir, thank you.
SCARCITY OF INFORMATION ON TAXATION OF INTERNATIONAL OIL
COMPANIES

I would start out by saying that despite the great importance of
this subject, and its great importance to the whole subject of taxation
of foreign income generally, there is almost a complete dearth of information on U.S. and foreign taxation of international oil operations.
There has never been a comprehensive study published by either a
Government or private body. What information there is, though, indicates that we are speaking about a very low tax type of operation.
DISTINCTION

BETWEEN DOMESTIC TAXATION AND FOREIGN TAXATION

I think here also we have to make a distinction between domestic
taxation and foreign taxation. I notice on some of the charts in this
room that you show effective rates of taxation of, for example, some
numbers like 5 percent, 6 percent or so. I would say that, on analysis,
it would probably turn out that those taxes are paid with respect to
the domestic earnings of the companies, not the foreign earnings. The
foreign earnings would probably have an effective Federal rate of
much closer to zero. So that if you make a rough assumption, which
I know is very rough, but something like, say, half is domestic and
half is foreign on the income side, and somebody is paying 6 percent
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overall, the chances are that it would be more like 12 percent on the
domestic and zero on the foreign. And I think while the key tax provisions cut across domestic and foreign operations, it is important to
keel) in mind that these are different spheres of tax analysis.
FOUR KEY QUESTIONS TO ILLUMINATE TAX TREATMENT ISSUE

I set up for myself, in trying to see how to approach this subject for
the committee, four questions which I would like to state because they
are the questions I would hope I could shed some light on.
The first question-and I have got these set out on pages 3 and 4is how do American international oil companies achieve this highly
favorable U.S. tax treatment? What are the key tax provisions and
how do they operate to produce this virtual exemption from U.S. tax
on foreign income?
2. What is the rationale for these key tax provisions? How did these
key provisions of our tax laws develop historically?
3. What proposals for reform of taxation in this area have been
made? What changes would be needed to produce a more substantial
tax contribution from international oil operations?
4. What are the likely effects of proposed tax reforms as compared
with the present system? What would be the ultimate consequences
of tax changes affecting the oil and gas industry?
KEY TAX PROVISIONS TO BE DESCRIBED

Try as I might, I could only simplify my analysis of the tax provisions to describing what I think are eight key aspects of the tax laws.
We are dealing here with two very complex ayeas, natural resources
taxation and foreign income taxation, and the interaction of these
two areas of tax law makes for an extremely complicated picture.
Even in reducing the number of provisions that I think have to be
-specifically analyzed to eight, I have greatly simplified it.
Senator MUsKIE. Could I interrupt for a question?
Senator CHURCH. Yes, certainly, Senator.
PAYMENTS TO FOREIGN GOVERNMENTS

Senator MUSKIE. I think you said that the effective tax rate on foreign income is close to zero. Do you have any impression at all of what
the effective tax rate imposed by the producing countries, that is, the
countries from where the foreign income is generated, what the effective tax rate on that income is?
Mr. Ross. Well, that gets to the nub of the question, Senator
Muskie, of whether we are going to consider the payments to the foreign governments as royalties or taxes. But, roughly speaking, the
figures that I have been seeing would show that there is something like
$7 of costs involved in a barrel of oil coming out of a Middle Eastern
country, and something like $6 of those $7 are payments to the
country and perhaps $51/2 of the $6 are called a tax versus a royalty.
Now, if you accepted it at face, you would have $5 of tax on a $7
product which would be a very substantial tax, although I do not know
what the true net profit is. I need to know that, but even if the true

16
profit on resale is say $5, which would be, I think, very, very high, it
*would still be close to 50 percent. But the question is whether those
taxes are taxes or royalties, and I intend to deal with that. But the
problem is, you see, it is hard to give an answer because of this peculiar
interrelationship of the tax laws and how to label these things.
Senator MUSKIE. Well, maybe we can get into it further when you
get to that portion of your testimony.
Senator

CHURCH.

Yes.

Mr. Ross. In my paper I first rather systematically go through the
eight provisions and then I go through the rationale for the eight.
Orally here I am just going to deal with the eight, briefly describe
them, and say what basically they are about, without doing it quite
as systematically as in the paper.

The firstSenator CHURCH. Mr. Levinson wants a clarification at this point,

fearing if we do not get it now we might lose it later.

TAX CREDIT ISSUE STUDIED BY THE JOINT COMMITTEE ON INTERNAL
REVENUE TAXATION

Mr. LEVINSON, Before you get into the analysis of the detailed pro-

visions, at the outset you said that there never has been a comprehensive study of this matter.
Perhaps you can tell us whether there was a study made by the staff,
of the Joint Committee on Internal Revenue Taxation in 1958 at
the request of Senator Paul Douglas in connection with the tax credit
problem of the Arabian American Oil Co. Was there such a study?
Mr. Ross. I believe that it is correct that there was a study of that
particular problem. That study has never been made public. It is still,
I think, the property of, and held in -the files of the Senate Finance
Committee.
Senator CaUR.

Was this study printed?

Mr. Ross. I believe it was, sir, yes.
What did it deal with? Did it deal with the proSenator C nURCH.
priety of changing the royalty to a tax credit treatment of the payments, from a royalty basis to a tax credit basis?
Mr. Ross. I must say I do not have a great deal of knowledge or

information about this matter. My understanding is that Senator
Douglas was concerned to have the staff of the Joint Committee on
Internal Revenue Taxation go into the matter and explain how the
phenomenon which you referred to earlier, of how the company went
from a taxpaying status to a virtual nontaxpayhig status, how this
happened under the tax laws. I think on that specific problem the
study, I would guess, would have been quite complete because the joint
commitee staff is very expert in these matters and thorough.
Senator CHURCH. Do you know why the study was not made public?
Mr. Ross. I would not have information on that at all, no, sir.
Mr. LEVINSON. Is this the study to which is appended a decision or
ruling of the Treasury which determined that these payments to
producing countries should not be eligible to be creditable as a tax?
Mr. Ross. I do not know. The only thing I know that is published
on this is the 1955 ruling which is referred to in my paper where
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the Treasury publicly took a position that the tax would be creditable.
Whether there were prior rulings-I am sure there were prior private
rulings. Usually a published ruling represents a publication of a
ruling that is first issued as a private ruling. Whether there are more
internal opinions and whether they were reprinted in that study, I
do not know.
Senator CnuncuT. Well, I will ask the consent of the committee
that an appropriate letter be addressed to the Joint Committee on
Internal Revenue Taxation relating to this subject and requesting
that a copy of this study be made available to the subcommittee, and
also raising the question of making the study public.
Mr. Ross. I would, if I might, Senator Church, say that probably
it would be the appropriate procedure to request the Senate Finance
Committee, probably Senator Long, as chairman, to consider whether
they would make it available to you. The Joint Committee staff is a
staff of the committees and would not have the authority to make
something public unless the cortmmittee authorized it.
Very well.
Senator CHunc.
1972 FINANCIAL STATEMENT OF GULF OIL CO.

Senator PERCY. Mr. Ross, let me give you a couple of simple figures
to give us an insight as to what happened and why it happened. Just
look at the figures for Gulf Oil last year, 1972, that is the last financial
statement we have. Foreign and Federal income taxes paid current
$812 million. Net income, after taxes, $197 million. Put the two
together and you have got income before taxes, that is over $1 billion.
The effective tax rate is about 80 to 81 percent. It looks like Gulf is
paying a terrific amount. Then in testimony last week we learned that
the taxes to the U.S. Government are nominal. Therefore, all of this
is income taxes paid to foreign governments.
Take the contrasting situation of the preceding year, 1971; current
taxes, $755 million, less than the preceding year, while net income
was $561 million. Taxes were less but net income was more than
double the 1972 figure. Taxes seem to bear no real relationship to
net income below the line here. There is something obviously distorted
about this. Would that not seem true. to you as a. tax expert?
Mr. Ross. Yes.
Senator PERCY. There is no breakdown between Federal and foreign
tax. I went through these reports to try to find out what was paid to
the U.S. Government and it is always listed as Federal and other
taxes. The Federal could be put in the smallest type man could print.
The "other taxes" are the real essence of it. And what are they, seemingly not income taxes as we know them. The question is, of course,
what is the origin and the history of the process of how previous
royalties became taxes and tax credits?
Senator Cu-RcH. This particular study might be very helpfulMr. Ross. To the historical background, yes, sir.
Senator CURCH [continuing]. To the historical background, so,
without objection, I will.ask the staff to direct such a letter to Senator
Long as chairman of the Finance Committee, and we will hope to
obtain a copy of this study and also to make it public.
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[Subcommittee staff note: At the time of publication of this hearing, the study referred to was not available to the public.]
Now, Mr. Ross, will you please proceed?
TAX

LAW

1: DEDUCTION OF EXPLORATION AND
DEVELOPMENT COSTS

PROVISION

Mr. Ross. Yes, sir.
Now, the first provision that I call attention to is the expensing
of intangible drilling and development costs. Expenses incurred during exploration and development may be written off in full, immediately under the tax laws. This applies to expenditures made abroad
in the same way as to those made in the United States. Expenditures
made abroad must be made through domestic subsidiary corporations.
but this is a formal requirement that generally presents no practical
problems.
These deductions can then offset U.S. income which can be from
any source, such as income from domestic retail operations or even
real estate ventures, so that, in effect, a company may take these
deductions and have the Government, in effect, absorb 48 percent of
the expenses incurred abroad.
The tax treatment here can be contrasted with that applicable to
manufacturing industries generally. With respect to manufacturing
industries, amounts spent to secure a new plant are allowed an investment tax credit and depreciation. The investment tax credit provides
for an immediate writeoff that is an extraordinary allowance but it
is a one-time allowance, and while accelerated methods are available,
depreciation basically must be taken over the useful life of the property. In short, the tax treatment of oil and gas is significantly more
favorable than that of manufacturing generally in terms of the
immediate deductibility of capital costs.
Senator CASE. Would you very briefly give us a sentence or two on
what an intangible expense is? Illustrate it.
Mr. Ross. It would be the cost of drilling a well.
Senator CASE. What is the wording?
Mr. Ross. Or preparing for drilling, such as surveying or picking
the well location.
Senator CASE. What does that include? Everything? The salaries
of a whole bunch of people who are engaged in this work?
Mr. Ross. Yes, salaries would be part of it, yes, sir.
Senator CHURCH. All the costs of drilling?
Mr. Ross. Yes, yes, sir.
Senator CASE. What is intangible about this? What does. the word
mean, how did it get into the tax lingo?

Mr. Ross. Well, it is intangible, I suppose, in the sense that yourSenator CASE. It does not result in a specific piece of property?
Mr. Ross. A specific piece of physical property that would be depreciable, yes.
Senator CASE. Added to the capital account.
Mr. Ross. Yes.
Senator CASE. Any money you spend in this area, looking for property, talking to people about it.
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Mr. Ross. Yes, picking the well sites and bringing the wells up to
the point where they are producing would be an intangible drilling
and development cost.
Senator CASE. You do not capitalize anything like what a companyMr. Ross. There are some capital items, some physical items, that
would be capitalized and depreciated, but they would be small normally as compared with the intangible costs.
Senator CASE. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator CHURCH. Surely.
Very well, Mr. Ross.
TAX LAW PROVISION

2: ALLOWANCES FOR DEPLETION

Mr. Ross. The second major item is percentage depletion allowances. The removal of a mineral from its natural reservoir during production diminishes the quantity remaining until eventually the recoverable supply is exhausted. The exhaustion of a wasting asset is
considered to be depletion for which the tax laws must take account.
Now, there are two types of depletion, basically. There would be
cost depletion, which represents a writeoff during removal of some
appropriate basis of the actual costs expended to acquire the resource.
Percentage depletion, in contrast, is an artificial allowance based on
an arbitrary amount of the income received from the removal of the
oil and gas from the property. The current rate of depletion for oil
and gas is 22 percent. Moreover, the percentage depletion allowance
is not limited to the costs incurred, and the major limitation is simply
that it cannot exceed 50 percent of the income from the property in
any one year.
Studies show, for example, that you might get back 10 or 20 times
the actual capital costs in the form of percentage depletion allowances
over the life of a productive property.
Now, from the standpoint of domestic and foreign percentage depletion, it is available with respect to production activities abroad as
well as those in the United States, and as we will see shortly, this has
an important interrelationship with the foreign tax credit.
Now, before I go on to the foreign tax credit, I would just like to
point out some numbers on these first two items. The estimate of Federal tax expenditures for 1972 prepared by the staffs of the Treasury
Department and Joint Committee on Internal Revenue Taxation,
which is the so-called tax expenditure budget which Senator Muskie
has called attention to earlier today, has this expensing of exploration
and development costs in at $650 million, and the excess of percentage
over cost depletion in at a cost of $1.7 billion, for a total tax subsidy
of $2.35 billion. Undoubtedly the figures for 1973 will be much higher;
it was a better year for the oil companies.
Senator CASE. Could I just ask one question. You speak about percentage cost depletion there. Is that based upon actual expenditures
for a particular property?
Mr. Ross. Cost depletion would be actual expenditures that would
be written off like depreciation on a manufacturing asset, and what
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they are doing in the tax expenditure budget is they are saying, this
would be normal treatment, and we would consider that appropriate.
Now, how much more deductions do the companies get because they
get the artificial percentage depletion allowance over what they would
have gotten had they just taken cost depletion.
Senator CASE. I understand. But in figuring the first type of depletion, the normal kind, was that based upon actual expenditures for
acquisition of properties?
Mr. Ross. Yes, that would be correct, sir.
Senator CASE. Would that include the so-called intangible costs that
have already been written off?
Mr. Ross. No, and that is one reason why I suppose that companies
would normally take percentage depletion because the costs have
largely been written off already.
Senator CASE. So that the actual capitalized figure would be small.
Mr. Ross. There would in many cases, be very little to deduct if you
used cost depletion.
Now, if you are a latecomer to this, and you pay high prices to get
interests in property that produce oil, it may well be that cost depletion in Some cases would be better than percentage depletion. A
purchaser entering the field might use cost depletion.
Senator CHURCH. If I understand these figures, then, you concluded that, in 1972-was that the year?
Mr. Ross. Yes, sir.
Senator CHURCH. The oil industry, by virtue of the tax, the depletion allowance, and the treatment of intangibles in connection with
oil drilling and that kind of thing, gave the oil industry a more
favorable treatment than other industries to the extent of $2 billion
what?
Mr. Ross. $2.35 billion.
Senator CURncH. $2.35 billion. That is the total of those two provisions in the tax laws in terms of special subsidy to oil over and above
the tax treatment of other industries, is that correct?
Mr. Ross. Yes, sir.
Senator MusKIE. Mr. Chairman, are those figures limited to oil
and gas or do they include other mineral industries?
Mr. Ross. It would include other mineral industries.
Senator MUSKIE. In this January 21 issue of Tax Analysts and
Advocates, it gives for 1972, just for oil and gas, $1.6 billion. Would
that be consistent with the figure you have given us?
Mr. Ross. It probably would. I do not have a breakdown. There is
none in that document.
Senator MUSKIE. If it would it is interesting to get that projection
for fiscal year 1975 which, for oil and gas alone, would amount to
$2.9 billion for that year. Have you made any analysis of the benefit
that we get from this expenditure?
Mr. Ross. Yes, a little. That would be a little far afield, with my
professional discipline as a lawyer. Perhaps some of the other witnesses who are economists, who are coming, might have some idea of
how you might quantify the benefits side of it.
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Senator MusKIE. I understand it is outside your field but I simply
wanted to raise this question at this point.
Senator CASE. Just to keep it in proper perspective.
Senator MUSKIE. So we do not lose sight of it as we go along.
Senator CASE. These two things apply to all extractive industries.
Mr. Ross. Yes. but the rate for extractive industries other than oil
and gas generally would be lower than 22 percent.
Senator CASE. The system still exists.
Mr. Ross. And the deduction for intangibles would not be true of
all other extractive industries either.
Senator CASE. Roughly, which ones would be included?
Mr. Ross. I really do not have figures on that with me, Senator Case.
Senator CASE. I do not mean figures so much, but, say, copper
mining.
Mr. Ross. I think-there is really a different pattern with hard
minerals, so to speak. I would rather not speak offhandedly to that.
It is also a highly technical pattern with its own particular tax provisions. I would be glad to try to submit something for you.
Senator CASE. I do not mean to go into any great detail. I just
wanted to be fair to everybody.
Mr. Ross. It would be a different pattern.
Senator CASE. There is a certain degree of recognition of the peculiarities of extractive industries, including petroleum. That applies
across the board, does it not?
Mr. Ross. Yes. I think somehow, though, that oil and gas has been
the leader in findingSenator CASE. They are a little more equal than some of the others.
Mr. Ross. Yes, and I think the others get treated the way they do
because they are also minerals, and to treat them just like manufacturing instead of like oil and gas would be considered inequitable,
so to some extent you have these other treatments because you have
the treatment for oil and gas.
Senator MUSKIE. In other words, the muscle of the oil and gas industry has brought -benefits to less muscular industries.
Mr. Ross. Indirectly, yes, sir.
Let us move on if we may, then. We have a lot to
Senator CHuxcR.
cover. We are particularly interested in this committee on the question of the foreign tax credits which gets us into the foreign field.

Mr. Ross. OK.
RATIONALE OF FOREIGN TAX CREDIT

Turning to the foreign tax credit, I would point out that the basic
rationale here for giving a credit is rooted in tax equity concepts
rather than in tax subsidy concepts. The basic problem that exists
with international transactions is that two or more jurisdictions may
decide to tax, so that you have to accommodate conflicting sovereign
claims.
The foreign tax credit, I believe, and I think most tax professionals
believe, is an appropriate way to do this. It says the country of source
can impose its income tax, and the country of nationality gives a credit
for this up to an amount of the te atative tax in the country of
nationality.
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However, having said that the foreign tax credit is basically an
equitable tax principle, I have to go on to the special and unique problems really, that are presented by the foreign tax credit mechanism
when applied in the international oil situation.
ARE PAYMENTS TO FOREIGN GOVERNMENTS ROYALTIES OR INCOME TAXES?

The first question is whether the taxes imposed by the producing
countries are truly foreign income taxes. These countries, for the most
part, have few activities to which their so-called income taxes apply,
apart from oil production. The tax is imposed on an artifically created
price and does not necessarily relate to the true income or profits of
the taxpayer. Further, the government is also the owner of the property
and is presumably indifferent whether it receives royalties or taxes as
long as it is satisfied with the total amount.of payments.
APPLICATION OF FOREIGN TAX CREDIT

Finally, and this is one of the problems which I sense the subcommittee has, the foreign tax credit applies to offset a U.S. tax liability
on a net income already sharply reduced by intangible drilling deductions and percentage depletion allowances, so it seems to be the final
step toward tax avoidance, toward this tax-free regime for foreign

income.

Senator CiiuRCH. The tax that is imposed for which we previously
give the tax credit-you are speaking now of the Saudi Arabian tax
or the Kuwait tax-is not truly an income tax at all, is it? It is not
related to the income of the taxpayer. It is more in the nature of a
royalty and was previously treated as a royalty, is that not correct?
Mr. Ross. I think under present conditions that the position you are
making is a strong one. I am not sure that back, say, in the early
fifties, when perhaps the posted prices or the tax references price might
more arguably have been a fair market price, that you necessarily had
the same conditions.
What I am trying to sort out, Senator Church, is the fact that at
the technical tax level the question might have been different in the
1950's than it is presently. The jurisprudence in that period was different. There have been cases since then, there have been major reforms
of taxation of foreign income, but at least at the present time, I think,
the case for treating that technically as an income tax certainly can
be questioned.
ARTIFICIALITY OF FOREIGN INCOME TAXES

Mr. LEvINSON. Mr. Ross, in effect, you are saying that this is something of an artificial income tax, if I interpret you correctly.
Now, I would like to read, Mr. Chairman. In your opening statement you made reference to the London Policy Group which was set
up pursuant to the antitrust exemption granted to the companies to

permit them to negotiate with the OPEC countries. Now, under this
arrangement where companies got together for the purpose of negotiating with the OPEC countries, they set up a series of subcommittees.
One of the subcommittees dealt with the tax so that, in figuring out
how they were going to negotiate with the OPEC countries, they
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would get the maximum positive benefit from U.S. income taxes and,
in reference to the question which you just raised with Mr. Ross, and
Mr. Ross' response, I would like to read an excerpt from this in which
the company representatives themselves, their finest tax counsel, state
that, "The artificiality of this system is obvious and well-known, but
it has not been challenged by IRS. If agreement for the future is that
companies will make export sales at January 1971 published prices,
plus or minus adjustment from time to time, pursuant to agreed formula, I cannot see why creditability is less secure than if companies
agreed prospectively to change the published prices as such from time
to time. In either case the artificiality of the system becomes somewhat
greater, but I cannot give any logical reason why tax would, therefore,
become noncreditable."
Then later on they go on to say that tax representatives for several
of the companies recommended that the temporary freight premiumthe freight premium in terms of difference in location between Libya
and the Persian Gulf-of countries be included in the posted price
in all events.
The practical consequence of this is to increase the amount of tax
which is creditable against the U.S. tax. So the posted price-so, folded
into the posted price are a number of items which are negotiated separately and identified separately but, for purposes of getting the maximum tax credit from the U.S. Government, they are caled posted
prices which, it seems to me, that this is the essence of artificiality.
Senator CHURCH. Would you agree with that, Mr. Ross?
Mr. Ross. Yes. On the other hand, let me just say you would expect,
as Senator Percy pointed out earlier, taxpayers to fully take advantage
of anything the laws permit, and as long as there is a system that allows a foreign tax credit for income taxes, you would expect people to
try to pay income taxes when they can. It really becomes a question of
not a technical but a policy question of, is this what the U.S. Government ought to provide, and if this mechanism which went in in the
fifties is no longer appropriate then it ought to be changed. But until
it is, the oil companies have very fine tax lawyers who are good technicians and they will use what is in the law to the best of their ability.
Senator PERCY. You would expect the oil companies to continue to
file taxes in accordance with their interpretation and IRS interpretation of the law. But they seem to question the credibility of what they
are doing. You have a credibility gap, it would seem to me, when you
have a billion dollars in income and you are paying 80 percent in income taxes to the Arab nations and 1.2 percent to the U.S. Government. That spread is a little wide.
Now this can continue for a number of reasons. Possibly the American public, or American officials do not know about it. Certainly you
cannot read the income statements of these companies and find it laid
out in any way, and income tax data is not available to us ordinarily.
The second option is to continue to see that your influence is great
enough with the administrations, whatever administration it may be,
to keep this sort of an arrangement going.
NO APPARENT BREAKING OF THE LAW-INADEQUACY OF PRESENT LAWS

Now, our job has been to expose it. Show what it is and how it works.
But the accusation is not being made that the law has been broken. I
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wish to emphasize this. No one is being treated as a criminal. Companies are filing their returns in accordance with the law or an interpretation of the law. But how did the law get to be that way? How did
we get to this particular stage? Why was it done? These are the
questions.
Senator Cirucn. That is right, those are the questions we want to
get into. Since you have summarized the present law and you have
testified the effect of the present law is to exempt the large companies
from paying income taxes on foreign profits, that the actual tax they
paid to the U.S. Government is zero or close to zero, and that what is
represented in that chart is actually the tax that is paid on domestic
production or the blend of the two, and so I would be interested if you
would move on from what has been -an analysis of the reasons for this
phenomenon to your own recommendations as to what changes ought
to be made in the law to assure a more substantial return to the United
States on corporate profits.
Senator SYMINGTON. May-I ask a question, Air. Chairman?
Senator CHURCH. Yes.
Senator SYMINGTON. Do you know of any cases or case where the oil
company has entered into some kind of an agreement with a foreign
country whereby the income tax of that country or the royalty of that
country was raised as against raising the sales price at the expense of
the American taxpayers from the standpoint of Federal income?
Mr. Ross. Well, that is one of the subjects I suppose the subcommittee will have to come to a conclusion on after they look at all the
evidence of how the decision in the early 1950's was made.
Senator SYMINGTON. That does not answer my question. I would like
to have your opinion on it.
Mr. Ross. I do not have any direct knowledge of how the decisions
in the early 1950's were made.
As I point out in my full statement, Senator Symington; the published ruling that was issued by the Treasury did not come out until
1955, and as far as I know, the only formal study of the decision that
was made by the Congress took place in around 1958, so that if the
decisions were made around 1950 or 1951, we are dealing off a record
with very few published facts, and that is one of the very important
things I would hope your committee would clarify.
Senator CASE. Mr. Chairman, I just have one question.
Senator CHuRcu. Yes, Senator Case.
LIMITATIONS OF FOREIGN TAX CREDIT

Senator CASE. Just for the clarification of my understanding, and
general understanding, these so-called foreign taxes that are deductible
as credits against U.S. income taxes are deductible against U.S. income
taxes from both foreign and domestic business or just foreign?
Mr. Ross. Just foreign, sir; and that is because of limitation on the
foreign tax credit. It is limited to offsetting a tentative U.S. tax on
foreign income.
There are two ways that it can be done, on a per country or countryby-country basis or on an overall basis, and depending on what your
particular figures are, some companies use one method and sonie the
other.

Senator CASE. B ut it has to be foreign income?
Mr. Ross. It has to be foreign income.
Senator CAsE. Does it have to be foreign income earned or foreign
income brought back to the United States?- .
Mr. Ross. Basically, it would be on foreign income brought back, but
I would hasten to say we have some subpart F type provisions that constructively tax it as if it were brought back, and it is also used, the
credits. to offset what would otherwise be constructively taxed. So in a
sense, the foreign tax credit help both on actual distributions and what
would otherwise be deemed distributions to stop so-called tax haven
activities.
Mr. SITIELDS.

Mr. Chairman, could I draw an example to make this

clear?
Senator CHuRc.

.
Yes.

Mr. SHIELDs. Generally, an income tax is charged on a percentage

of net earnings before taxes, is that correct, Mr. Ross?
NIr. Ross. That would be what we would normally consider income
tax to be.
Mr. SHIELDs. And yet what is claimed, what the oil companies claim,
as income taxes paid to the OPEC governments, are not a percentage
of their earnings, a given percentage of their earnings, is that correct?
- Mr. Ross. Their percentage of the profits from a sale at a price that
lately has been just a facade, raising it to get whatever ultimate price
the traffic will bear, yes.
. Mr. SHIELDS. You are referring to the posted price?
Mr. Ross. Posted or tax reference price.
Mr. SEIELDS. But the posted price does not necessarily have any
given relationship to the actual market price, is that correct?
Mr. Ross.. Currently that would be true, based on what I know.
Mr. SulELDS. So the oil companies are claiming an income tax which
has no relationship to their earnings, their foreign earnings.
Mr. Ross. No necessary relationship. I mean, you could construct one
just by setting up a. ratio between the two numbers, but the mechanism
is not here like an income tax would be with a percentage of net income
or profits.
CARRYOVER OF EXCESS TAX CREDIT

Senator CiuRcr. I have one other question. Can the companies,
under the law which permits them to treat these royalties as income tax
paid to a foreign government-if the credit they get in any 1 year is
enough to entirely offset what would otherwise be due to the U.S.
Government-can they then stockpile that credit so that they can then
take whatever excess they do not need to apply to eliminate the U.S.
tax for the following year just in case they need some excess?
Mr. Ross. Yes, sir; there is a carryover.
Senator Cuincii. There is a carryover. How long can they carryover
the excess so as to eliminate any tax due to the United States?
Mr. Ross. You can carryover 5 years.
Senator CHURCH. You can carry the excess forward for 5 years.
Mr. Ross. Yes, sir.
Senator CHURCH. I would like to know from the staff if we have any
figures on how much excess foreign tax credit is now available to the oil
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companies with which they can offset any future tax even if the laws
were changed.
Mr. SITIELDS. Senator Church, the next witness will present specific
statistics on that.
Senator CHURCH. All right.
FOREIGN INCOME TAX AS AN EXCISE TAX

Senator SYMNGTON. Before you leave. in reply to a question by Mr.
Shields of the staff, are you saying that the income tax that is paid
actually is a phoney tax on the lower price than the actual price, is
that the gist of your remarks?
Mr. Ross. Well, I would say today it is more like an excise tax. It is
just a tax being imposed on the transaction by which the product
moves.
Senator SYMINGTON. Regardless of the sales price?
Mr. Ross. A true price, yes; any true market value which produces a
true income of the company.
Senator SYMINGTON. So there is no relationship of the percentage of
the tax against the price itself ?
Mr. Ross. No, it is not an attempt like, say, we have in this country,
we try to make sure our corporate income tax, say, is at a proper level,
like we try to keep it under 50 percent of net income except in an unusual period when the economy requires a higher tax, but there is no
such income tax concept involved right now.
Senator SYMINGTON. Then, in effect, it is, therefore, not a tax on
profits, it is just an excise tax that is decided by mutual agreement
between the two with respect to the sale in question, is that right?
Mr. Ross. It gets pretty close to that. I, being a careful lawyer, am
hedging myself a little because I do not really have all of the facts,
I do not have all of the details. In fact, the next point I was going to
go on to and in response to Senator Church's question about what I
specifically propose is that the only really specific thing I thought I
would propose today is that really great care be taken in coming up
with specific reforms, and I really would hope that the tax-writing
committees and their expert staff would develop the information
necessary.
REPERCUSSIONS OF CHANGING A TAX TO A ROYALTY

My time is running short but I will just refer to the fact that I provide an example starting around page 28 and running through page 33
of how these key provisions interact, and it is very complex and even
surprising. But what I show is, I believe, that changing a tax to a
royalty by itself might not accomplish anything in terms of raising
revenues. Indeed, I even produce an example in there where it could
reduce U.S. taxes.
Mr. SHIELDs. When you say "changing a tax to a royalty," you mean
abolition of the tax credit would not necessarily increase U.S. tax
revenues?
Mr. Ross. Yes. That might be. I just do not know. You know you
need figures of a type which are not available. But the point more
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important-than that, if I may say so, is that you have to calculate the
effects of many provisions, that is, intangibles, percentage depletion,
et cetera. And if you will just turn to page 33, while I am not going
to go through this example in the interest of time, you see how complex
even the most simple example I could conceive of to make some of the
points is. It involves an interplay of very, very technical provisions and
really a whole package must be structured with a view toward longrange reform, and knowing that this committee is not really interested
in doing that today, what I thought I would do in response to Senator
Church's question is move on to two specific things which I think are
important and which this committee has special expertise on.
One of those is that I think really a lot of it-I am sorry, did you
want me to stop?
Senatoi CuRcn. No, I did not. I was just nodding to my wife.
[Laughter.]
She says it is hot in here, and it sure is.
Mr. Ross. She should be down here under the lights.
Senator CURnc. We are in a technological trap. The system does
not work, apparently cannot be made to work, and there is not a way
even to open the window because the building was constructed so that
windows cannot be opened, and that is why though the thermostat is
at 55 the temperature is at 88.
Mr. Ross. It will encourage me to keep my points to the most relevant possible.
Senator CHuRcH. All right.
Senator SYMINGTON. You brought up this question of page 33 and
you are sort of skipping now. How about taking 33, if the Chair will
allow me, and you have gone three-quarters through it, and tell us
what 33 means.
Mr. Ross. Column 1 is an attempt to show what happens when the
entire payment is a royalty and not a tax, and the U.S. tax would
be $75.
Column 2 shows what happens if the $300 paid to the foreign government is treated as a tax, not a royalty, and in that case the United
States gets nothing.
Senator CASE. Just for the sake of the benefit of anybody who has
not got this chart in front of them-based on gross receipts of $1,000,
75 percent in your first example and none in your second.
Mr. Ross. Now, the foreign governments in the column 2 case still
gets its $300.
Now, column 3 shows that if you just split it up and say, "Well,
we will pay you $150 as a royalty and $150 as a tax," say, the law in
the United States were changed and we said half of the foreign taxes
paid would be royalties, it turns out on these figures, and it is just
an example, the United States would still not get any tax because
the interplay of the provisions still reduces the U.S. tax to zero.
Only in column 4 where three-quarters of the payment to the foreign government is made a royalty, and only one-quarter treated as
a tax do you wind up with a net payment to the U.S. Government.
All I am trying to illustrate is that you have to go through a number of provisions, you have to touch all the bases to come home.
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Senator SYMiNoToN. I have one more question and then I will be
still about it, I am just ignorant on this subject. Based on this chart,
are you saying that there are billions of dollars of business on which
there is no Federal tax at all and thess American corporations pay
no U.S. Federal tax at all?
. Mr. Ross. Yes, on these foreign earnings, yes, sir. It is pretty close
to zero.
QUESTIONS TO CONSIDER REGARDING TAX REFORM

Now turning to the two points which I conclude with in the paper
as being particularly relevant, as I understand the focus of your hearings; my first one is that a lot of these technical tax questions are
really political questions, policy questions in disguise. For example,
really what you get down to when you are thinking about these foreign taxes-whether this is truly an income tax-should credit be
given, you are really asking yourself, I believe, does it make a difference in our foreign relations that American multinationals are deeply
involved in international oil? Are these differences helpful or harmful to our national interest?
Looking at it in a slightly different way: Foreign governments
often are part of and closely tied to their oil companies. Most countries do not tax their international oil companies on their foreign
operations, whether through the vehicle of simple exemption or allowing foreign tax credits or granting reduced rates of tax or otherwise.
Is it important for the United States to provide a comparable low tax
regime for its companies? If so, should the United States simply begin
to regulate and direct its oil companies more specifically?

What level of U.S. taxes would be possible before American companies became burdened with a competitive disadvantage? Might
other governments, if the United States took the lead, also impose
tax burdens on their companies?

Really, you cannot resolve the technical tax issues without resolving
policy issues of the kind which your committee, of course, is trying to

delve into.
JUSTIFICATION FOR REOPENING THE FOREIGN TAX CREDIT ISSUE

My last observation is, I think it is clear that a reopening of the
foreign tax credit issue is justified at this time, and I would point out
that, you know, it went in in the fifties, but these companies were
audited by the Internal Reveriue Service in the 1960's and at least, as

far as I know, this issue was not reopened then. So there are 20 years
of history of this mechanism under several administrations. But I
think it has got to be reopened now. and while I do not consider it

worthwhile to debate whether the decision in the 1950's was a correct
one, I do think the procedures were questionable.
As you know, rulings are often issued on the credibility of foreign taxes, but the issues are usually technical. They are not large and

politically sensitive policy issues.
Senator

SYMINGTON.

Excuse me, in one sentence, what was the de-

cision in the 1950's that you referred to several times?
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Mr. Ross. To treat the tax as an income tax rather than as a
royalty.
Senator SYMINGTON. Yes.
Mr. Ross. Now, legislation, where both Houses took it up, would
have been one vehicle. And, interestingly, there was another
vehicleSenator CHRcn. Is that not the appropriate constitutional vehicle
on any decision which had such a far-reaching impact on revenues to
the Federal Treasury?
Mr. Ross. I would think so. That is my view.
Interestingly though, and I raise this for this committee, there is
an alternative constitutional mechanism which could have been used,
and that is the mechanism of international tax treaties which, interestingly, were used in analogous circumstances during the 1950's and
the 1960's.
We have now some 30 international tax agreements and our Government has attempted at times to use these treaties in order to provide
tax incentives to investment in less-developed countries. Thus, during the 1950's when the Eisenhower administration sought to encourage investment through granting of credits for taxes foregone by
foreign countries, they negotiated several so-called tax-sparing treaties. In the 1960's when investment tax credits were to be given for
designated new investments in underdeveloped countries, several tax
treaties were also negotiated. While none of these treaties was ever
effectuated, it was because after full public disclosure and debate in
open hearings, the Senate Foreign Relations Committee did not act
affirmatively. No one would claim, I trust, that the United States
would have been better off if the Treasury had simply acted by administrative ruling to grant such tax incentives.
Senator CaruRc. The way it did in this case.
Mr. Ross. Yes, sir.
Senator CHURCn. Yes.
Now, either of the procedures that you have referred to approvingly
would require action by the legislative branch. The normal tax revision would require the approval of both Houses, and the treaty route
would require the ratification by a two-thirds vote. But the method
that was used in this case did not involve the Congress in any way,
avoided both constitutional procedures, and was, in fact, an executive
decision taken by the National Security Council in secret meeting, is
that not correct? I think our. evidence will bear that out but it was
purely an executive decision taken by the National Security Council
and never involved any participation on the part of the Congress,
although the consequences of that decision were profound with respect to the depletion of revenues to the Federal Treasu. y.
Mr. Ross. Yes, sir, I would point out that one aspect -,n the international treaty mechanism of tax treatment, it is in the best interests
of the other government also, and in my paper also I ask the question:
Would not the OPEC countries now be better off if 20 years ago we had
had government-to-government negotiations and established equitable
tax relationships? I can see that the course of events might well have
been different. This is an important area of international economic ac30-348-74-3
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tivity, and this kind of regularized mutual cooperation can have advantages for both governments. So that in pointing out this constitutional procedure, I think it not only is in the U.S. interests but it is
in the interests of countries with whom we have relationships.
Senator CHURCH. Yes.
Well, thank you very much, Mr. Ross, does that complete your
testimony?
Mr. Ross. Yes, sir. I feel that while there is more in the paper I
have not covered, those lights are mighty hot.
Senator CHURCH. Any further questions on the part of the committee?
Mr. SHIELDS. I have just a couple of extra questions.
Senator CHURCH. Very well.
FIRST TAX

CREDIT TREATMENT CLAIMED AROUND

1951

Mr. SHIELDS. When was tax credit treatment first claimed by the
oil companies?
Mr. Ross. I do not have a lot of specific information. In terms of this
particular problem, I would suppose around 1951 or so.
FIRST REVENUE RULING PUBLISHED IN

1955

Mr. SHIELDS. When did the first revenue rulings from Treasury
come out with regard to a tax credit treatment?
Mr. Ross. The published ruling is 1955 on this matter.
Mr. SHIELDS. So there was a 4 or 5 year period of time between the
first claims made and the first published ruling?
Mr. Ross. In this particular matter, yes. There are other rulings in
cases that would have been around which would have allowed the oil
companies to make an interpretation of the law and also there could
have been private rulings much earlier which were not published.
There is a private ruling procedure.
PROBABILITY OF DEBATE IN

TREASURY ON TAX CREDIT STATUS

Mr. SHIELDS. From your experience, as a former Treasury Department official, does this suggest to you that there was probably considerable debate within Treasury over whether or not tax credit
status should be accorded for these payments?
Mr. Ross. Well, without having direct knowledge, I would be very
surprised if staff on an issue like this would not have seen arguments
both ways. I mean, it seems to me that it is the function of tax staffs
to develop all of the input on very complicated issues, and this obviously was a sensitive and important issue, and I would be very surprised if there were not internal consideration in some depth.
Mr. SHIELDS. And it is likely this debate would come out in a study
that Senator Church has requested, the Joint Internal Revenue Taxation Committee?
Mr. Ross. I would suspect so, knowing how thorough the Joint
Committee staff usually is.
Mr. SHIELDS. Thank you very much.
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SWEARING

IN

OF PROFESSOR JENKINS AND MR. BRANNON

Senator CHUCn. Thank you very much, Mr. Ross.
Our next witness is Prof. Glenn Jenkins, and I am told Gerard
Brannon, the former counsel of the Joint Committee on Internal
Revenue, and presently director of the Ford Foundation's Study on
Taxation and Energy Resources will appear with Professor Jenkins.
Mr. Brannon.
Gentlemen, if you will please stand and be sworn, raise your. right
hand. Do you swear that all the testimony you are about to give in
these proceedings will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but
the truth, so help you God?
Mr. JENKINS. I do.

Mr. BRANNON. I do.
Senator CHURCH. Very well. Professor Jenkins, you have a prepared statement. I understand that you will summarize that statement
for us.
TESTIMONY OF GLENN P. JENKINS, DEPARTMENT OF
ECONOMICS, HARVARD UNIVERSITY
Mr. JENKINS. It is fairly short to start with so I will follow it.
Senator CHURCH. Very well. Do we have copies?
Mr. JENKINS. Questions are welcome.

Senator CHURCH. All right.
OUTLINE OF STATEMENT

Mr. JENKINS. In this statement I will outline some of the economic
effects of the present system for the taxation of the foreign activities
of U.S. petroleum corporations. The four principal features of this
system are the foreign tax credit, the foreign percentage depletion
allowance, the deduction of foreign branch losses from U.S. domestic
income, and the special tax treatment of income from tankers. These
four tax provisions, in combination, have allowed the petroleum corporations to largely avoid paying any U.S. tax on their foreign earned
income since at least 1962.
Not only have these provisions enabled the major petroleum companies to avoid paying U.S. taxes, but they have also increased the
incentive for these corporations to transfer income between affiliates
to decrease foreign income taxes on earnings from investments located
in the major foreign petroleum consuming countries.
MR. JENKINSI COMMENTS ON FOREIGN TAX CREDIT

The most important feature of the taxation of foreign income is
the foreign tax credit. A U.S. taxpayer operating abroad is generally
subject to income taxes in the country where the income is earned.
In recognition of this fact, the taxpayer is allowed to credit many
of these foreign taxes against his U.S. tax liability, rather than have
them treated as a deduction.
Although the foreign tax credit is a provision which applies to
foreign earned income from many types of foreign investments, its
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impact in reducing U.S. tax liabilities is greatest in the cases of the
petroleum and mining sectors. The petroleum industry has particularly benefited by the U.S. Treasury's acceptance as creditable foreign taxes the artificially constructed income taxes which have been
levied by major petroleum exporting countries.
Instead of levying a large royalty or bonus payment to extract the
economic rent from low-cost oil reserves, as would a domestic landowner in the United States, these countries have levied a tax as a
percentage of the difference between a nonmarket posted price and
a fixed per unit cost of production. These taxes are essentially a tax
per barrel of oil produced and have little relationship to the profits
generated by investments made in the production process. Yet they
are allowed to be credited against U.S. tax liabilities. If instead a
royalty or bonus payment had been levied, these payments could
only be deducted from gross revenue as expenses.
In each year since at least 1962, which is the first year I have data,
the aggregate value of the foreign tax credits available to the U.S.
petroleum industry has been greater than the U.S. tax liability on its
foreign income.
In 1968 the excess foreign tax credits were equal to 32 percent of
the total creditable foreign taxes and by 1971 the excess foreign tax
credits equaled approximately 55 percent of the total foreign taxes
paid.'
It is important to note that in 1968 over 88 percent of the total
foreign tax credits available to American petroleum corporations
came from these quasi-income taxes levied by the petroleum producing countries, yet only 28 percent of the net book value of the U.S.
petroleum investments abroad were located in these areas. These taxes
are now several times greater than the true corporation income that
is generated by the investments located in these countries.
The existence of large amounts of excess foreign tax credits,
combined with the way in which the taxes are levied in the producing
countries, provides an incentive for the American petroleum companies to shift income for tax purposes out of the consuming countries
by transfer pricing to either the producing areas or tax haven countries. By doing this, they avoid paying the substantial income taxes
that would be levied by the foreign consuming countries on the
earnings of the investments located within their tax jurisdictions.
This income can then be brought back to the United States along with
some of the excess foreign tax credits from the producing countries
to cancel out the U.S. income tax liability. By this procedure, investments made by the American petroleum companies in the foreign
consuming countries, will often face a lower total tax bill-United
States plus foreign tax-than would the identical investment if it
were made in the United States.
This has, in recent years, been one factor in making the construction of refineries and petrochemical plants in the United States relatively less attractive than in foreign countries.
1 U.S. Department of Treasury, Statistics of Income Supplemental Report, Foreign Tax
Credit, 1968, table 5. Price Waterhouse & Co., Statistical Data Compiled for Use in Analysis of Federal income Taxes and Effective Income Tax Rates Year 1971, Jan. 15, 1973.
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EFFECT OF U.S. TAX LAWS
Senator C nn.cii What you are saying is the effect of our tax laws
has been to furnish the petroleum industry with a powerful inducement not to build refineries in the United States but to build them
abroad.
Mr. JENKINS. That is correct.

Senator CHurcH. And also to move their tax liability out of the
United States to the foreign countries because, as a consequence, they
could reduce their overall taxes, is that correct?
Mr. JENKINS. That is correct. I do not have any direct evidence on
the issue of how much tax liability has been transferred out of the
United States, but we have fairly strong evidence that this has been
done in other countries. The incentive exists with the United States
the same as it does for transferring income, for example, out of the
United Kingdom
Senator Cunon. In other words, at the time when we have become
conscious, by virtue of the fuel shortage and the Arab boycott, of the
need to make ourselves nationally self-sufficient in energy, we are
caught with tax laws that have precisely the opposite effect, the inducement of these laws is to go outside the United States to foreign
countries for the energy rather than to attempt to find it through
investments within the United States, isn't that correct?
Mr. JENKINS. Senator, my point deals primarily with refineries and
other downstream investments.
Senator Cnuc. Yes.
Mr. JENKINS. And I don't think the question is quite as strong with
respect to producing areas because it depends on how much the producig country taxes the companies.
Senator CHuRcH. But you know one of the arguments we have
heard as an explanation for this shortage is there has been a lack
of refinery capacity in the United States. What you are saying is
that the tax laws and these foreign tax credits have the effect of
furnishing the petroleum industry with a very powerful incentive
not to build these refineries in the United States but to build them
abroad, is that correct?
Mr. JENKINS. That is correct.
It has been one factor; there have been other factors as well.
POSTED PRICES INFLUENCING TAX CREDITS
Mr. LEVINSON. Isn't there another implication of your analysis,
namely, the extent to which the producing countries increase the
posted price, which is the basis for the taxes which are paid to them,
which the companies can then credit against U.S. taxes? In effect, the
companies, so long as they are able to take advantage of this foreign
tax credit to offset the U.S. taxes, have no real incentive to reduce
those posted prices or to bargain hard for them to be reduced?
Mr. JENKINS. Sir, the posted prices do not really have very much
meaning in any case in that they are not market prices.
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Mr. LEVINSox. But they have meaning in terms of the amount of
tax which will be credited against the U.S. tax.
Mr. JENKINS. That is correct.
Mr. LEVINSON. And as long as the companies are in position to credit
those posted prices against the U.S. tax, it would be very hazardous
for the U.S. Government to rely upon the companies to negotiate the
lowest posted price because the companies don't suffer if the posted
price goes up. I would like to have, just to illustrate that point, the
chart which shows the rate of return of the profitability of the
companies.
TAX ON SALES INTERPRETED AS TAX ON PROFITS

Senator SYMINGTON. Before you do that, I just want to ask one
question here. You say on page 3, Doctor, "These taxes are essentially
a tax per barrel of oil produced and have little relationship to the
profits generated by investments made in the production process. Yet
they are allowed to be credited against U.S. tax liabilities."
What, in effect, you are saying therefore is what we have agreed to
is to allow a tax to be made on sales and be interpreted in this country
as a tax on profits when the income tax is figured, is that correct?
Mr. JENKINS. That is correct.
Senator SYAxINxTON. Thank you.
Mr. LEVINSON. This is just in terms of how the system works, in
terms of what forces are at work upon the companies if they are to
be interpreted, if they are allowed to be negotiators for the consuming
countries.
As that chart seems to say in the period that profits go up, when
prices go up the profits of companies zoom up.
EXCESS TAX CREDITS

Mr. JENKINS. I Should have mentioned before they do have tremendous excess tax credits so I would think the incentives are slight
at the present time as further tax credits are essentially worthless.
Senator CHURCH. How much? You say they are stockpiling foreign
tax credits against possible future liability to the U.S. Government.
How much excess tax credits have been stockpiled against the future?
lave you any way of knowing that?
Mr. JENKINS. I can give you some annual figures. For 1968 I calculated the additional excess tax credits accumulated to be $767 million,
and from not as accurate a data source for 1971 the figure is about
$2 billion of additional surplus tax credits.
Senator CASE. That can be carried forward for 4, 5 years, and
backward 2 years?
Mr. JENKINS. That is right.
Senator CHURCH. Then if

we were to change

the laws today,
let's say, to eliminate this foreign tax credit treatment,
and make
petroleum companies liable to pay U.S. taxes, they have got stockpiled enough credits to eliminate any need for them to pay a cent in
taxes for years to come, isn't that true?
Mr. JENKINS. Yes.
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I am not a lawyer so I am not sure just how you would write such a
bill. If you eliminate the foreign tax credit, I do not know whether
you could eliminate the stockpile as well.
Senator CHnce. Well, I doubt very much because they have accumulated that credit under present laws and unless you were attempting to write a revision retroactively, I think it would be very difficult
to take away from them a vested interest that the present laws give
them, and, if that is so, and as a lawyer, I will give you curbstone opinion that I think that may be so. Even if we change the laws it may be
years before we can collect any taxes from these oil companies because
of the credits that they have stored up in excess foreign taxes that they
have not yet applied upon their income tax returns to the United
States.
Mr. JENKINS. I think that is correct.
NET FOREIGN ASSETS
By 1971, appoximately 70 percent of the net foreign assets of the

American petroleum companies were associated with nonproduction
activities such as refining, petrochemicals, tankers, marketing, and
pipelines.

During the 5 years from 1966 to 1971, these corporations have increased their net capital stocks in refineries and petrochemical plants
located in foreign consuming countries by 83 percent and 93 percent,
respectively.
Mr. LEVINSON. Excuse me.
Mr. JENKINs. In comparison over this period the U.S. domestic net

capital stocks in refining and petrochemicals have increased by only 44
percent and 25 percent.2
In both cases, the absolute amounts of investment carried out by
American companies in the foreign consuming countries were greater
than that made in the United States.
FOREIGN TAXES TREATED AS A DEDUCTION MAY ELIMINATE TAX SHELTER

The treatment of the production taxes levied by the petroleum exporting countries as a deduction rather than as a credit would largely
eliminate the implicit tax shelter presently given to the refining and
other downstream investments that have been growing so rapidly outside of the United States. However, this change in U.S. tax policy will
have no 'effect on the supply of crude petroleum coming from these
countries. The world shortage of crude oil is not a result of any lack
of production capacity. Instead, it is a consequence of the deliberate
policies of the producing countries.
GROWTH IN NET INVESTMENT OF U.S. PETROLEUM COMPANIES

In the period 1966 to 1972, the growth in the net investment of
American petroleum companies in areas such as Venezuela and the

Middle East has been negative or very small.3

2 The Chase Manhattan Bank, Capital Investments of the World Petroleum Industry,
1966 and 1971.
3 U.S. Department of Commerce, "U.S. Direct Investment Abroad," Survey of Current
Business, September 1967 and September 1973.
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APPARENT GOAL OF OPEC

It appears that the goal of the countries in OPEC is to restrict
output so as to maximize their revenues while taking into consideration the world demand for petroleum products and the supply of substitutes. If this is the case, then the long-term result of an increase in
U.S. income taxes levied on the major American petroleum companies
would be a smaller revenue take by the OPEC countries.
PERCENTAGE DEPLETION ALLOWANCE

The percentage depletion allowance takes the same form for both
foreign and domestic producers. It is calculated as the lesser of 22 percent of the gross value of production or 50 percent of the taxable income-including foreign income taxes-from a property. This allowance is then deducted from revenues in the calculation of taxable
income for the corporation.
While this provision is an important device for decreasing the tax
liability on domestic petroleum production, we find that at the present
time it is relatively worthless to the American corporations producing
abroad. This is the case because each year there exist very large
amounts of excess foreign tax credits. Since at least 1966, the annual
excess of foreign tax credits has been greater than the increase in the
U.S. tax liability that would be created by the complete elimination of
the percentage depletion allowance for foreign petroleum production.
Senator CURCn. I understand that President Nixon has proposed
that the depletion allowance be deleted for foreign production. What
you are saying is that that will have no effectMr. JENKINS. Unless the foreign tax credit is also eliminated.
Senator CHURCH [continuing]. At all on the foreign tax credit. It
is just an empty gesture without effect, is that correct ?
Mr. JENKINS. Only in special cases and certain circumstances, Senator. You can find specific cases.
Senator CHURCiu. There may be specific cases, but as a general
rule
Mr. JENKINS. As a general rule.
Senator CHURCH [continuing]. This recommendation is really an
empty gesture because the existence of excess foreign tax credits renders it meaningless.
Mr. JENKINS. That is right.
Using data for 1971, I find that over 40 percent of the foreign tax
credits would have to be eliminated before the percentage depletion
allowance would begin to be effective.4
With the current level of taxation in the producing countries, it
would require a much larger reduction in the amount of production
taxes that are creditable before the depletion allowance would become
effective.
In the event that these production taxes for crude oil were eliminated
as a basis for generating foreign tax credits, then the percentage depletion allowance would be effective in decreasing by about 50 percent the
U.S. taxable income reported in the producing areas. As large amounts
of profits from downstream activities, such as refining, are recorded
Price Waterhouse & Co., op. cit.
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as profits in producing countries, the depletion allowance would also
serve to eliminate a large part of these earnings from U.S. taxable income. Thus, if a reduction in creditable foreign taxes is to be effective,
the percentage depletion allowance must also be eliminated.
On the other hand, removal of the percentage depletion allowance
by itself will have little or no effect.
Senator CHURCH. Which is the point that we just established.
Mr. JENKINS. Yes.
Senator CHRcH. Now, in other words, if we are to have any-I
suppose that is why the executives of the oil companies have not objected to the elimination of the foreign depletion allowance and some
have even advocated it, wouldn't you say, because it really does not
matter to them, and unless the President were to couple his recommendations with a recommendation that he has not made, namely, the
elimination of the foreign tax credit, then the net effect of his recommendation isMr. JENKINs. Very little.
Senator CHURCH [continuing].-Very little, if any.
Mr. SHIELDS. There is an important distinction here, however, between the depletion allowance as applied in the United States and
the depletion allowances applied to foreign earnings, is there not?
Mr. JENKINS. In the sense of it being effective, yes.
Mr. SHIELDS. In the sense of its effectiveness.
Mr. JENKINS. Yes.
It is certainly effective in the United States.
Mr. SHIELDS. It is effective in the United States.
Mr. JENKINS. Yes.
Mr. SHIELDS. And not effective in foreign nations.
MK. JENKINS. That is correct, except under special circumstances.

Senator CASE. Mr. Chairman, I wonder if on this point of foreign
branch losses I could have a clarification.
Senator CHnCH. Certainly.
Senator CASE. "A major advantage of operating abroad as a
branch," what does that mean?
Mr. JENKINS. A branch is a corporate structure which differs from
a subsidiary in that it is part of the parent company in the United
States. It is treated as part of the parent company as its income is
repatriated to the United States in the year in which it is earned.
Senator CASE. In other words, you can make this foreign operation
a domestic operation.
Mr. JENKINS. Yes.
Senator CASE. By treating it as such and then having its tax consequences apply to all your domestic income from domestic operations.
You do not mean that, do you? You are still talking aboutMr. JENIUNS. It Is still treated as foreign income.
Senator CASE. It still has to be foreign income.
Mr. JENKINS. Yes, foreign operations.
Senator CASE. When you use the term "some domestic taxable
income"M r. JENKINS. I'm sorrV.
Senator CASE [continuing]. Just what do you mean by that?
Mr. JKxixNs. I was coming to that. A foreign branch loss can be
deducted from U.S. domestic taxable income.

38
POREIGN BRANCII LOSS

Senator

What is a foreign branch loss in this situation?
Generally most exploration abroad is carried out in
the form of a branch. The nature of the petroleum industry is such that
a foreign branch operates at a loss usually at the beginning of its
operations because it can write off all the exploration expenses and
intangibles.
Senator SymiNoTo. Will the Senator yield?
I think it is an excellent question. In other words, are you saying if
it was a subsidiary corporation abroad then losses could not be
deducted, is that correct?
Mr. JENKINs. Also, yes.
Senator SymiNGoN. And that is the reason they call it a branch, is
that, it?
Mr. JENKINS. Perhaps Professor Brannon can give a sharper definition of a branch.
Senator CASE. Let's get Mir. Ross up here, too, so we don't have any
arguments.
Professor BRANNON. The feature of a branch is to emphasize that
the foreign business is being handled as part of the single company. So
all of the income and deductions related to the foreign business
Senator CASE. Are taken in at once.
Professor BRANNON [continuing]. Taken in immediately.
Senator CASE. Yes.
Professor BRANNON. This is different than in organizing your foreign business as a subsidiary. As a subsidiary it is organized as a corporation under the laws of France or wherever the foreign country is,
and it does not file a U.S. tax return. In the subsidiary case, that total
of income and deductions that occur in the subsidiary do not show up
on U.S. tax returns until this subsidiary corporation distributes the
dividends back to the parent. That is the way the incoine gets on the
U.S. return and, at that time, tax is computed and foreign tax credits
are allowed, and things of that sort.
Just to round it out-as Mr. Ross indicated, this always gets into
more and more complications-we do have a set of special provisions
in the law that was adopted in 1962 which say that for certain kinds of
foreign subsidiaries we will virtually ignore this separate corporation,
this so-called tax haven arrangement, and treat all the income as
earned by the parent company that does not come in the picture in the
oil cases.
Senator CASE. In general, when you give those illustrations of the
kinds of expenses that can be deducted from domestic income, do you
include a company that would normally start out drilling using a
branch for deduction of expenses of starting up from U.S. income. and
then when it became established as a producing property, then perhaps
changed to a subsidiary to get foreign tax credits?
Mr. JENKINS. No, Sir.
It can still remain as a branch and still get these things. The issue is
that it can start up and write off expenses against domestic income.
Senator CASE. Mr. Ross did make that point.
Mr.

CASE.

JENKINS.

Mr. JENKINs. Then when it comes around to producing profits then

it does not have to pay any tax because of t he foreign tax credit.
Senator CASE. Thank you.
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U.S. PETROLEUM COMPANY LOSSES ABROAD

Senator SYMNoox.

I would like to ask a question. knowing the

setup, knowing the cost in Kuwait as against the cost in Texas, abroad
was to get the oil at a very low rate, when a barrel of oil sold for $1 or
$2 15 years ago the cost in., say, the United States was $1.80 and the
cost in Kuwait was 20 cents, so the president of the company had,
from the standpoint of his stockholders, obviously had, a clear desire
to sell the Kuwait oil before he sold the Texas oil. At that time I think
we were down to 8 days a month in Texas for production rights.
But how about these losses abroad. I thought their operations abroad
were generally more profitable operations and for many different reasons. What is the nature of the losses abroad that they can deduct by
having a branch?
Is that in the refining abroad, which must beMr. JENKINS. No. sir.
Senator, the losses come about at first when a company is on a per
country limitation, in other words, it is calculating its taxes by country
so what foreign taxes are due are on the income from a particular country. When a company starts out in a particular country they do not
have any revenues, they are not producing any oil but they are making
lots of expenditures trying to find oil, and these expendituresSenator SYMINGTON. I see, you are talking about investment, ultimate return on investment, and in the meantime they take that investment as a loss.
Mr. JENKINs. That is right.
Senator SYMINGTON. It is pretty tricky bookkeeping, is it not?
Mr. JENKINS. It has been going on for a long time.
Professor BRANNON. That is intangible drilling expenses. We specifically wrote it into the law that that investment is deductible.
Mr. LEVINSON. In effect, what you are saying is that you can manipulate the corporate form to get the maximum advantage. When you
take the losses, you want the losses to offset against domestic income.
When you start earning, you organize as a subsidiary so you can get
the depletion allowance and foreign tax credits which minimize the
income tax you pay to the U.S. Government, so you are able to move
as between the corporate form to gain the maximum tax advantage
and the mean tax advantage to the U.S. Government.
Mr. JENKINS. That is right, sir.
Senator SYMINGTON. If you made the investment in this country,
you would set it up as an asset and the liability would be the stock
value. In this case you automatically write it off as a liability instead
of as an asset, your investment.
Mr. JENKINS. Senator, in the oil business both the domestic and
foreign provisions are the same for writing off intangibles and these
kinds of investment expenditures.
Senator SYMINGTON. So if you build, say, at Bayonne, N.J.. if you
build a great big refining plant, you can take the loss for that instead
of setting it up as an asset?
Mr. JENKINS. No, sir; I am referring to exploration.

Senator

CASE.

Intangible drilling costs.
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Mr. JENKINS. Not downstream investments, Senator.
Senator SYMINGTON. I see.
Let's go back to be sure I understand you.
How about abroad; if you were building abroad, could you take
losses on construction, abroad?
Mr. JENKINS. No, Senator. No, you cannot take losses on that kind
of investment.
Senator SYMINGTON. Then what are the losses again, to be sure that

you are figuring in the branch that you can credit against a U.S. tax
return.
Mr. JENKINS. Well, suppose a company does drilling in a country
like Ecuador, just opening it up, and in such a case before they get
any production they have to spend lots of money in exploration.
Senator SYMINGTON. I see, that clears it up.
Mr. JENKINS. They have to spend large amounts of money. At the
current time, there is a complete absence of current data on the amount
of foreign branch losses that are being written off against U.S. domestic income. The only data available are for the years from 1958
to 1960, where we have values for the current expensing of exploration, development and abandonment losses for both the U.S. domestic
and foreign petroleum operations.' From these data and with some
knowledge of the characteristics of the foreign petroleum industry, an
evaluation can be made as to the relative importance of the provision
for branch loss deductions in securing foreign petroleum supplies.
In a situation such as the North Sea exploration, substantial branch
losses have been written off against the U.S. domestic income.
As is often the case, the host countries auctioned the permits for
exploration to the petroleum companies. For some companies, exploration costs could be written off against domestic taxable income
and therefore this enabled them to increase the size of their bids for
the exploration permits. The net result has not been a greater amount
of exploration.
What has happened is that the U.S. Treasury has financed, through
tax reductions, part of the higher revenues received by the European
treasuries for their exploration permits.
The foreign branch loss deduction has only provided an added incentive for foreign exploration to some companies making investments
in marginal areas.
In these cases, exploration is usually being carried out in situations
where the cost of finding oil is relatively expensive and which show
little promise of substantially increasing the world supply of petroleum, let alone the supply to the United States.
SUMMARY OF THE EFFECTS OF BRANCH LOSS DEDUCTION

In conclusion, this provision for the deduction of branch losses
should be eliminated, as its primary effects are to create revenue transfers to foreign governments and to generate economic waste by subsidizing foreign exploration in marginal areas.
51'S. louse of Representatives. Assembly on ways and Means, President's 1963 Tax
Message, Depletion Survey 1958-60, Washington 1963, tables 8 and 9.
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TAX TREATMENT OF TANKER SUBSIDIARIES

By 1971 tankers represented the third largest type of foreign asset
held by American companies.
They are a logical investment from the point of view of an integrated petroleum company as tankers are the principal means of international transport of its products. However, there are also two additional reasons for their ownership that are related to the taxation
of these corporations. First, income can be easily transferred from
either the producing or consuming country to the tanker affiliate
through the internal pricing of freight rates. Second, the United
States, for taxation purposes, does not require income gained by controlled foreign corporations that are tanker subsidiaries to be included
in the taxable income of the year in which it is earned.
These tanker subsidiaries can reside in a foreign country with a
very low tax rate, without having their earnings included in U.S.
taxable income. The normal tax treatment of a subsidiary of this
type is to include the American owner's share in current taxable
income.
Liberia and Panama are the corporate homes of a considerable
number of tanker subsidiaries. In 1968 Liberia had an effective income
tax rate of approximately 3 percent of income, while Panama's income tax rate was 0.4 of 1 percent. From these locations, the tanker
subsidiaries of petroleum companies can choose whether to repatriate
dividends to their corporate parents using the excess tax credits from
the producing countries to offset U.S. taxes due, or they can use their
accumulated income to make loans to other foreign affiliates of the
parent corporation.
Senator CHURcH. In other words, these tanker subsidiaries can
locate in Panama or Liberia where they have little or no income tax
to pay and they are not liable at all to the U.S. Government unless
they choose to return, to repatriate the profits to their parent
company.
Mr. JENKINS. That is correct.
Senator CHURCH. Could they take the profit and invest it in new
tankers for the use of the parent company and escape tax liability?
Would that be a use of profit that would be permissible?
Mr. JENKINS. Oh, yes, and up to 30 percent, I believe, of the
the
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land, and put it to use again for the parent company without any
tax liability to the United States.
Mr. JENKINs. That is correct.
There is a certain limitation on that but, I think, I believe it is
30 percent.
Senator CHuRc. It just makes me wonder why businesses do any
business in this country at all. I mean it is so obviously to their
advantage to go elsewhere under our tax laws. I wonder why they
invest any longer in this country at all.
INCENTIVES FOR COMPANIES TO EXIST AND INVEST ABROAD

Mr. LEVINSON. Mr. Jenkins, in your last paragraph you note that
the elimination of these foreign tax provisions, which you testified
about from which the U.S. petroleum industry has been able to benefit
to a much greater extent than have other industries, would not significantly decrease the supply of crude petroleum to the world.
The principal effects would be to make downstream investment in
the United States relatively more attractive than abroad, bring about
a decrease in revenues to foreign governments that are now obtained
at the expense of the U.S. Treasury, and to eliminate some of the
economic wastes that arise from subsidizing inefficient foreign investments. Isn't that the essence of what you are telling us, that we have
structured this in such a way that companies can go abroad, and
particularly in the oil industry, make enormous profits at the crude
level. minimize their investments in downstream investments which,
interpreted, means refining in the United States, and, in effect, as we
will bring out tomorrow, the United States still vests the companies
with the authority to negotiate on behalf of the consuming countries
with respect to supply of oil and the price of oil. Yet it structures
the incentives of the companies in such a way that they get the
maximum advantage from the system which encourages them to exist
abroad and maximize their profits abroad. Isn't this something of
an anomaly?
CONTRASTED
EARNINGS OF OIL AND MANUFACTURING COMPANIES ABROAD

Mr. SITTELDS. Professor Jenkins, would you contrast the earnings
of the oil companies abroad with the earnings of manufacturing
companies?
Mr. JENKINS. The data for these comments come from a slightly
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Mr. JENKINS. That is correct, but that is not net of U.S. taxes. The
difference becomes bigger because manufacturing industries do pay
about 10 to 15 percent on average of a tax rate on foreign income
to the United States.
Senator CiuicH. On their foreign earnings?
Mr. JENKINS. Foreign earnings. That does not include primary
metals or mining because they are in the same class as petroleum.
Mr. SHIELDS. Here in this country the petroleum companies often
make the argument that they need the special rate provisions because
their rate of return is no better than that of manufacturing companies,
even with the special tax provisions, but that is not true abroad is
what you are saying, is that correct?
Mr. JENKINS. Abroad they have had, on average, a higher rate of
return than manufacturing investments abroad.
Senator CHURCH. On foreign investments they have had a higher
rate of return than other companies.
Mr. JENKINS. Manufacturing.
Senator CHininc. Yes, than manufacturing companies and that
that advantage is even more noticeable after taxes than before taxes.
Mr. JENKINS. That is correct, sir.
TRANSFER PRICES
Mr. SHIELDS. You mentioned transfer prices. How are transfer
prices used by the oil companies to shift profits out of the consuming
countries such as the United States into the producing countries and
the refining and shipping countries?
Mr. JENKINS. Well, first, we have to remember that we are talking
about very highly vertically integrated corporations so that the prices
or costs that one subsidiary or one affiliate charges the other, we will
call it a transfer price, it is an accounting price internal to the firm.
Again my information is primarily concerned with transfer pricing
between foreign producing countries and the foreign consuming
countries. The case is simply, if the true economic income is $100 in
the producing country and $100 in the consuming country, but if you
leave the income in the foreign consuming country, suppose you have
to pay a 50-percent tax, that only leaves you net $150, so by charging
a higher price for your crude you can increase the income in the producing countries to $200 and therefore avoid the tax.
Mr. SHIELDS. Are you suggesting, then, that the transfer price, as
used by the major oil companies, allows them to actually take earnings and, therefore, pay lower income taxes to the consuming
countries?
In other words, not only do they get tax credit treatment, but they
actually absorb some of the domestic earnings in the consummg countries and pay lower taxes than they would if the consuming countries
were totally isolated from the rest of the world in terms of petroleum
resources?
Mr. JENKINS. That is correct. The accounting rates of return in the
consuming countries on investments that are there
are very, very low,
sometimes negative in the case of Europe, but they
are strictly accounting rates of return, not true rates of return or the companies
would not continually be investing there.
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Mr. MEISSNER. Would this mean in terms of private competition in
a nonintegrated company, let's say, that just wanted to enter refining,
it would be very difficult to compete in the United States against an
integrated firm because the margins are so low that, actually, the
margins would actually be transferred to other facets of the integration-the chain of integration-and it would be very difficult for an
independent refinery to come in and compete on the same margin of
rates?
Mr. JENKINS. Sir, I am not sure what prices an independent refiner
would have to pay for the crude. That has always been a number
which is very hard to come by. In the FTC report which was published by the Senate committee headed by Senator Jackson, some
speculation in that respect was made as domestic refiners who were
independents were having a hard time because of the inflated price
of crude brought about by particular tax provisions.
Mr. MEISsNER. But even if they paid the same price for crude as the
integrated refinery, and let's assume that they do, then to compete
in terms of selling their refined products, they would have to take
the same low margins as the integrated refinery. Therefore, you would
have a competitive disadvantage to the independent refinery, as opposed to the integrated refinery, if your hypothesis on transfer pricing
is correct.
Afr. JENKINS. Yes. But the question is, do the independents have
to buy at the same transfer prices?
Ir. MEIssNER. Okay.
REQUEST FOR MR. BRANNON'S RECO313IENDATIONS

Senator CuracH. Air. Brannon, I wonder, considering the hour
this morning-and we pretty well covered the field of tax advantages
that accrue to the international oil companies with respect to their
foreign operations-could you give your recommendations and then
we may have a question or two before we break up for lunch.
STATEMENT OF GERARD M. BRANNON, RESEARCH
PROFESSOR, GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY
11r. BRANNON. As you request, I will limit myself to a few minutes?
Senator CHURCH. On your prepared statement. However, your entire statement will appear in and be made a part of the record. I would
like to go to your recommendations, if I may.
Air. BRANNON. Yes.
PERCENTAGE DEPLETION DEDUCTION

I think the percentage depletion deduction for intangible drilling
expenses should be removed for both domestic and foreign oil. It
makes no sense under the present circumstances even for domestic oil
and there is no necessity of talking about separate treatment for
foreign.
The oil situation has been dramatically changed because of the
rising foreign prices. The percentage depletion, I think, was arguable
when foreign prices were lower than the U.S. prices. It makes no sense
now.
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FOREIGN TAX CREDIT

Insofar as the foreign area goes, I would keep a foreign tax credit.
I would remove the overall limitation on a foreign tax credit. I think
the credit should be applied on a country by country basis.
With regard to the specifies of the foreign tax in the OPEC situation I talk about the problem rather than directly on it. In order to
increase the tax on U.S. oil companies along the line that the President has recommended in treating some of the OPEC tax as really a
royalty, it is striking in the arithmetic that you have to go to very
great extremes to increase the tax on the companies virtually to calling
the entire tax a royalty. You could get the same effect by calling the
entire payment to the OPEC governments an excise which, in many
respects, it is and which would not qualify for tax at all.
At this extreme very roughly it appears that you might reduce the
aftertax profit on U.S.-owned oil companies operating in the Mideast from about $1 a barrel to 50 cents a barrel.
Now, the question is, is this what you want to do? By and large,
other parent countries of oil companies operating in the Mideast do
not tax their subsidiaries either. So that going to this relatively drastic point of cutting the aftertax income of the U.S. companies from
about $1 to 50 cents a barrel would very greatly change the
competitive situation of the U.S. companies in this market. To some
extent there is an element of unfairness in this in that investments
were made in the past on the expectation that certain tax rules would
apply, and you are suddenly putting them at a disadvantage compared to their competitors.
IS THERE AN ADVANTAGE TO THE UNITED STATES OWNING THE OIL
COMPANIES IN THE MIDEAST?

Another sort of consideration is really whether it makes much difference to the United States whether countries that drill for oil in the
Mideast are American companies or British companies or French companies. This is a question on which I think you would have really
better judgment than I would.
It is interesting that owning the companies did not save us from
an embargo. One wonders what advantage we really get out of this.
There is a great deal of literature about the whole American pattern of
investment in Europe which suggests that this heavy dominance of
U.S. investment makes us hated rather than loved. So quite possibly
you should take calmly the prospect that U.S. companies would pay
higher taxes than other national companies and that gradually they
might expand less there or sell out to other companies.
But I just say this is the question you want to talk about.
By and large, the oil companies testifying on this point emphasize
that American ownership of these foreign investments is an advantage
to the United States.
REFINERY AND OIL WELL INVESTMENT ABROAD

Another point comes into these discussions a good deal. Does the
fact that U.S. oil companies invest in European refineries and Mid30-348-74-
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east oil wells reduce the investment in refineries and oil wells in the
United States?
I think the answer to that question is, by and large, "No." It does
not make any appreciable difference because by and large the prospect
for refinery and oil well investment in the United States depends on
the relative profit prospects of this investment in the United States,
and it will be a little lower so long as the total amount of capital available for investment is lower. But that would have been lower if U.S.
firms built a lot of steel mills in Europe as well as refineries. That is
over a period of time if there is a good profit prospect for refinery
and oil well investment in both the United States and the Mideast,
resources can be devoted to building the machines and the drilling
equipment and you can do both.
So that trade-off is not very important, in my opinion.
U.S. INVESTMENT TO INCREASE ITPON TERMINATION OF
DEPLETION ALLOWANCE

Senator Cnuncii. If our objective is to become nationally self-sufficient and no longer dependent upon foreign sources for oil supply,
then the revision of the tax laws to create a greater incentive to domestic investment becomes very relevant.
Mr. BRANNON. Well, basically the U.S. tax and market situation has
to make investment in the United States very profitable. But you have
got to remember that in almost all of this past period that we are talking about we were in a situation where it costs something like $3 to
produce oil in the United States, and $2 was the price of oil outside
the United States. and consequently these things were very different.
Once the OPEC takes over this price leadership and drives up the
world price to $8 it will automatically follow that investment in the
United States is very much more attractive. That is part of why I say
you do not have to worry about it anymore, just get the depletion out
of the picture and the market will do it very well. One possibility, if I
could just finish my comments
Senator CiuRCIo.

Yes.

Mr. BRANNON. And sort of put the problem on what you do to increase the tax on U.S. companies on this matter of does it really hurt
the United States, the British and French and Dutch companies might
be in a better aftertax position than our own companies, one possibility in this situation you might very well think of this as talking to the
British and French and Dutch Governments, we are all in this thing
together, and the President talks about a big pow-wow among consumer nations and one appropriate topic for this pow-wow is should
all of these countries simply forego profits, taxes, on this kind of
activity?
CAPITALIZATION OF INTANGIBLES

Senator PERCY. Professor Brannon, on page 3 of your testimony you
have indicated that the obvious domestic policy is to repeal the tax
benefits of percentage depletion and deduction of intangibles. Are you
suggesting that intangibles be capitalized?
Mr. BRANNON. Yes.

Senator

PERCY.

In this business?

Mr. BRANsoN. Yes, sir.
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Senator PERCY. I would be very concerned about that. I look upon
this as an expectionally high risk business, and there is a grave question in many companies' minds as to whether they should capitalize
any kind of development, exploration, research expenses; even when
they have a fairly known certainty, they are going to have an end
result. When you look at the number of dry holes to anyone in this
room who has had anything to do privately in investing in oil and
who would say they would rather not capitalize those intangibles.
I would like more expansion on this and your thoughts on why that
should be done. I am very concerned about it.
DRY HOLE COST DEDUCTION

Mr. BRANNON. I think the tax law should continue to permit a deduction for dry hole costs.
Now keeping that in mind, you should rcognize that in the oil business there is a very great difference between drilling costs for exploration wells and for development wells.
By and large 90 percent of the exploration wells are dry, and under
a dry-hole-cost deduction, 90 percent of that investment would be
deducted as dry hole loss.
Senator PERCY. What happens, though, over the period when you
are just putting it in, you do not know whether it is dry or not. You
mean you could not write those expenses off until it is absolutely determined that it is dry.
Mr. BRANNON. These things are drilled and abandoned in a fairly
short period of time. The feature of this to keep in mind is that in
order to have an economic business in oil exploration you have got to
expect that when you spend $100,000 on drilling, say, 10 wells, that
even though you won't find them all successful, the total value of
this, value of whatever success you get, ought to average, ought to
come to $100,000, otherwise it is not worth the investment.
Now compare that with putting $100,000 in a building. In oil well
drilling you spend $100,000 in order that one of these 10 wells will be
successful and be worth $100,000, and the costs of 9 of the 10 wells you
deduct right away. So for the average driller the deduction of dry hole
costs means that nine-tenths of investments expense is deducted in the
year that it is made.
For a fellow who puts up apartment buidings, 5 percent of his investment costs occur in the year that they are made. So just this kind
of relatively technical aspect of the tax law serves to advantage risky
business, and I think it offsets some of the technical disadvantages
that are involved between risky business and the taxes.
Now, you should know, if I could follow out the development part
of this, more than half of the wells drilled are development wells, and
the risk of a dry hole is not 9 out of 10 as it is in the exploration field,
but probably 1 out of 3, 1 out of 4, is dry as a development well.
You are basically putting wells down into an oil body that you
more or less know is there and you are trying to find out the exact
dimensions of it. Which hole is best to take the oil out of. So these,
the development wells, are the typically successful wells. And this is
where the intangible deduction provides a benefit.
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Since I am going to allow dry hole costs, it is only intangibles on
successful wells that are involved in this deduction, and almost all
of the successful wells are development wells, which is not a high
risk business. It is a routine production job. So I do not think that
this is inappropriate to the risk nature of the oil business.
Senator PERCY. I will be very anxious to have the other side of the
coin from knowledgeable people. It is nice to think in terms of averages but a small independent fellow goes in and he may get 10 out of
of 10 dry holes, too. Averages do not always work out.
Mr. BuAN.Nox. Then possibly you ought to have some favoritism
for small independent fellows but averages are very important when
a company drills several thousand wells.
FOREIGN POLICY QUESTIONS

TO CONSIDER

Senator CIEunci. Well, our consideration here has mainly to do, as
you know, with the foreign policy questions that relate to the oil
producing countries, and although I think the evidence will show in
these hearings that the profits of the oil companies have gone up with
the dramatic increase in the price, and that the profit margins are
considerably better from production abroad than they are currently
from production at home, and furthermore that looking to the future
it may not be so much a question of what part foreign-owned companies play as compared to American companies in the Middle East,
but a very different question since the governments concerned have
already nationalized 51 percent of these companies, and are obviously
moving toward further assertion of ownership and control, once they
have the expertise and once they are in a position to market the
product. I just think it is a question of time until these countries will
take over total ownership and then it won't be a question as to
American companies compared to foreign-owned companies, but it
will be simply a question of the Arab countries being in complete
possession, ownership, and control of these companies.
I believe that is borne out by the turn of events to date and it is a
very important factor we ought to keep in mind as we look ahead.
INCREASING DOMESTIC PRICE TO MARE U.S. INVESTMENT
MORE PROFITABLE
Mr. BRANNON. Could I disagree with one of the things you said
at the beginning of that, Senator, about the relative profitability of
domestic and foreign investments? That description that the foreign
was more profitable was probably true until 1973. Now, the structure
of the price change in the OPEC countries has been to increase this
fixed tax and keep the producing company margin about the same
at maybe 50 cents to a dollar a barrel. Now what is happening in
the United States is that we have oil companies that up until last
year could make a profit by selling crude oil at around $3.50 a barrel,
and maybe the profit was only 75 cents a barrel but there was a profit.
In this new situation, as I suggest in my paper, the U.S. domestic
price will go to something like the world price, so that in a transition
period the U.S. profit rate on oil has to go to numbers like $4 or $5
a barrel. Now this is what will cause greatly increased domestic
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investment, developments of substitute oils from shale or
coal, and
for a long time it is going to be very much higher than foreigners.
Senator CHuncH. You are forecasting that an increasing

domestic
cost will make investment in this country more profitable
and
therefore---.
Mr. BRANNON. Increasing domestic price.
Senator CuRcH. And therefore enhance that investment.
Mr. BRANNON. Yes, it is an increasing domestic price that will make
that more profitable.
Senator CHURCH. I see. Well, I do not have any further questions.
I want to thank you gentlemen for your testimony.
I do think we have reached that point, though, in the Middle East
where the major oil companies, having invested there
really do not know what they own until they read it onsotheheavily,
ticker
tape each morning, and that is unfortunate for them. It is unfortunate
for us, but it might have been foreseen as a possible consequence of
so large an investment concentrated in countries that have governments that can become very antagonistic and governments that have
suddenly discovered a great potential in oil and have the wherewithal
to engage for themselves the experts necessary both to produce it and
to market it. That is why today they have assumed 51 percent control and I am afraid, looking ahead, I see no reason why they should
not one day nationalize all of these operations.
FIXED COSTS AND VARIABLE COSTS

Senator PERCY. Mr. Chairman, I have two short questions of Professor Brannon.
In the oil industry what is the ratio between fixed costs and variable
costs? Could it be considered a capital-intensive industry? What does
this mean to a firm that wishes to cut back costs in the face of falling
prices ?
Mr. BRANNON. Well, it is a capital intensive industry. You asked
specifically what does this mean for a firm?
Senator PERCY [continuing]. That is faced with falling prices and
they want to cut back costs.
Mr. BRANNON. Cut back costs-well, this does mean high fixed costs
are connected with a good deal of capital, although this is offset to
some extent by the fact that the oil company capital turns over rather
fast. For example, a taxicab company has high fixed costs but in 2
years it will have replaced its fleet, so these are adjusted somewhat
fast. I would say that still in the phase of declining prices the oil
companies would be quite sensitive to losses.
Senator PERCY. My only other question is would the economics of
the industry dictate a positive incentive by firms who wish to control
supply in relation to demand, especially exciss supply?
Mr. BRANNON. There is a considerable history of this through the
State prorationing which, beginning about 1932, was adopted quite
specifically under the court case law as a device for adjusting supply
to market demand conditions. It is somewhat interesting that the
nature of the competition in the business was such that the so-called
giant companies did not have this ready ability to cut down their
supply but they were content to have the State governments do it for
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them, and understandably the State governments did it in a way that
the output of the giant company was cut more than the output of the
smaller ones, so that the companies to some extent paid a price for
having the State governments regulate the market.
Senator CHURCH. Thank you very much for your testimony,
gentlemen.
The hearings will resume at 2 p.m. this afternoon.
[Mr. Brannon's prepared statement follows:]
PREPARED STATEMENT OF GERARD

M.

BRANNON, RESEARCH PROFESSOR, GEORGETOWN
UNIVERSITY

THE TAXATION OF FOREIGN OIL PROFITS
I will develop some very basic ideas about the taxation of international oil
companies. I will get around to some recommendations of my own but my major
purpose is to provide a framework to assist the Committee to think about these
things systematically.
The basic ideas that I develop first deal with: The nature of the energy problem; the taxation of oil income; the foreign tax credit in theory; and the OPEC
tax situation.
I. THE ENERGY PROBLEM
The energy crisis is made up of a distinct domestic source problem and a foreign source problem.
The domestic source problem is that the cost of energy from domestic sources
will rise over the next 10-20 years. This was apparent before the Arab embargo.
Rising prices are rooted partly in increasing energy demands. Energy prices will
rise also because the cheapest natural resources for energy were used up first.
To meet the increased demands we must go to more expensive resources like
Alaskan or outer continental shelf oil. Our realization that we need to pay more
to control bad environmental effects will also increase energy prices.
Rising energy prices were seen as a problem because they would burden family
budgets, as well as lead to growing imports and balance of payments problems.
Also it was expected that governmental assistance for R & D on new energy
forms like solar heat might limit the price increase.
In the last half of 1973, these domestic source problems were overlaid by the
OPEC cartel sharply increasing the world price of oil. The Arab embargo itself,
I think, was less important. Even when the embargo is lifted, a world price of
oil of $8 or more will greatly change the domestic problem that we talked about
last year when the U.S. oil price was around $3.,50.
It would be very difficult to maintain a domestic U.S. oil price in the long run
significantly below the world price. We would not be able to import oil without
an import subsidy. We would find foreigners anxious to buy our cheap oil so
we would need export controls. Most important, it would be inefficient to import
oil at, say, $8 unless we were buying from any domestic source that could produce at a marginal cost even slightly below $8.
Our current energy problems are best seen as transitional problems related
to the U.S. price moving up to the world price.
II. THE TAXATION

OF OIL INCOME

Prior to 1973 the U.S. oil price was $1 to $1.50 above the world price. U.S.
policy then was premised on a theory that national security required that about
80% of our oil demands be met from domestic sources. This led to a combination
of policies to protect the high cost oil industry, import quotas, and tax benefits
of percentage depletion and deduction of intangibles. (The tax provisions gave
producer incentives without the producers having to charge so much in the
market place.) Whether or not this protection policy was the wisest thing wfcould have done, it was what we did.
The important fact is that the need for protection has vanished because the
world price is above the U.S. price.
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The obvious domestic policy is to repeal the tax benefits of percentage depletion and the deduction of intangibles. This policy obviates the need to discuss
whether percentage depletion make sense on foreign oil. It does not make sense
on any oil.
III. THE FOREIGN TAX CREDIT

Even without percentage depletion, oil companies would pay no U.S. tax on
foreign oil profits due to the foreign tax credit. I want to talk about the principles and problems of the foreign tax credit in an abstract way before we get
involved in emotional terms like giant "multinational oil companies". To do this
I will talk about some hypothetical bakery companies.
(a) The basic foreign tax case-Assume two small bakery companies in Detroit. One bakes and distributes only in the U.S., earning a $200 profit and owing
a $96 tax (48%). The other has bakeries in Detroit and across the river in
Windsor, Ontario, each bakery earning $100, and the Windsor branch owing $48
income tax to Canada.
Our multinational bakery will show on its U.S. tax return $200 of income, and
potential tax of $96. The foreign tax credit permits the $48 of Canadian tax to
be subtracted from the potential U.S. tax of $96, reducing the U.S. tax to $48,
and making the combined tax on the multinational firm $48+$48 or $96 just the
same as the All-American bakery. Payment to Canada has discharged U.S. liability on the income earned in Canada.'
This foreign tax credit seems reasonable to me. I do not see why companies
should pay more tax simply because they operate across international borders.
In my view international borders should become less important rather than
more important.
As a slight variation of this first case notice that if the Canadian income tax
on the Windsor branch was only $38, then this would be the credit and the net
U.S. tax would be $59.
(b) High Foreign Taxes-For a more substantial variation let us assume the
Canadian tax is not $48 but $58 (58%). U.S. law limits the foreign tax credit,
in effect, to the U.S. tax on the foreign income. Since our U.S. rate was 48%, only
$48 of the Canadian tax can be used as a credit to wipe out U.S. tax. The tax
credit system avoids double tax on the Canadian income but It does not reduce
tax on the Detroit branch to compensate the company for over-taxation in Canada. In football terms the company has to eat the over-tax in Canada.
(c) The Overall Limitation-Now we assume that our multinational bakery
has a branch in Canada that pays $58 on $100 of income and also one in Mexico
that pays $38 on $100 of income. A special rule called the overall limitation lets
this company compute its foreign tax credit by combining the Canadian and Mexican branches, showing income of $200, tax of $96 ($58+$38) which is only 48%
and foreign tax credit is effectively allowed on the $10 over-tax in Canada
(because of the $10 under-tax in Mexico).
I regard the overall limitation as a mistake in the U.S. law. It permits some
U.S. firms with excess credits in one foreign country to enter business in a low tax
country with a competitive advantage over other firms without excess credits. If,
in our example, Canada wants to over-tax bakeries, I see no reason for the U.S.
to subsidize this over-taxation by foregoing some tax due on Mexican profits.
(d) Taxes and Payments for Services-Let us go back to our basic case of a
48% Canadian tax on the Windsor branch. For the next complication we assume
that the basic income tax in Canada is only 38% but it has an extra 10% income
tax on bakeries. We also assume that the Canadian government supplies flour to
the bakeries, possibly to assure a market for Canadian flour. A bakery that operates in Canada should not get a tax credit for the cost of its flour because bakeries
in the U.S. only get a deduction for the cost of the flour.' I would not want to
allow a tax credit for the cost of flour even if the Canadian government calls the
payment for flour "an extra income tax".
(e) Income tax-Excise tax-Our last complication to the basic foreign tax
credit is to assume that the Canadian income tax is only $38 on $100 of income
but Canada also has a sales tax on bread that comes to another $10. Our law does
'A credit which is deducted from the U.S. tax is better for the taxpayer than dedncting
the Canadian tax from income as a cost. In that case the U.S. tax would be 48% of ($200or $73 and the combined tax would be $121 instead of $96.
$48)
2 For an illustration of the difference between
deduction and credit, see footnote 1.
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not allow a foreign tax credit for sales taxes. The reason is that sales taxes are
tax from
assumed to be passed along in higher prices so merely deducting the sales
receipts restores the status quo ante. There is no need for a credit.3
IV. THE OPEC TAX SITUATION

Having talked about the theory of the foreign tax credit in very hypothetical
terms we can turn to the real world of the Organization of Petroleum Exporting
Countries (OPEC).
The OPEC tax on oil companies involves starting with an arbitrary posted price
which only by rare coincidence would be the price at which oil is sold. In Saudi
Arabia this posted price is $11.56. From this is calculated a 12/%% royalty or
$1.44 as payment to the owner of oil in the ground, the Saudi government. The
posted price less royalty, or hypothetical profit, is taxed at 55%, or $5.56. The total
payment to Saudi Arabia is $7.00 a barrel of oil.
Historically posted price has been set about 40% above market. I do not know
the current average off take price in the Persian Gulf, but the present posted price
would be consistent with an average market price of $8.00.
If we accept the Saudi law that $5.56 is the income tax, it follows that this rate
is very high and it would be above the U.S. rate even if there was no percentage
depletion on foreign oil. If we also accept the foreign tax credit theory, it would
also follow that there should be no further U.S. tax due from U.S. oil companies
on foreign oil profits; they have paid it already.
With this high OPEC tax, the complication of the overall limitation comes in.
Some oil companies can use the excess credits from the OPEC tax to reduce U.S.
taxes on income from business in low tax countries (mainly shipping profits on
tankers). I have argued against having an overall limitation at all.
Whether denial of the overall limitation would make much difference in tax
for oil companies is uncertain because of the opportunity to exploit other foreign
income tax advantages such as deferral.
The next complication is that the OPEC tax on oil companies is higher than
general business tax rates, and seems to be in large part a payment for supplying
the oil, a royalty. Persian Gulf wells are fantastically productive. From basic economic theory wells should command very high royalty rates, not the trifling
12Y%. When one spreads lease bonuses over expected oil yields from U.S. offshore wells the effective royalties, calculated on prices expected in early 1973,
come to about 50%, and these wells are not as productive as those of the Persian
Gulf. The history of the OPEC tax arrangement indicates clearly that the tax was
increased in lieu of the royalty so as to exploit the advantage of the foreign tax
credit.
In the present tumultuous world oil market, I do not know how to make any
precise calculation of the proper royalty element. It is worth noting that even if
we called $5 of the $7 payment a royalty, the remaining tax rate would still be
very high. (Taking a $5 royalty from a $8 price leaves a profit of $3 a barrel and a
$2 tax, a 67% rate.)
Our last complication is that the OPEC tax looks like an excise tax, not an
income tax. $7 a barrel without regard to profits. (Our tax on cigarettes is so
much a pack, without regard to profits.) Further, the recent increases in the
OPEC tax have been signals for price increases so the tax is shifted to buyers like
an excise tax. Shifting is the reason that excise taxes are not credited.
V. U.S. POLICY CHOICES

There are a number of policy options including:
(1) Repeal of the basic tax benefits for oil of percentage depletion and the
deduction of intangible drilling expenses.
(2) Alternatively, these benefits could be denied only for foreign oil, but this
change alone would have negligible effects because of the high OPEC tax.
(3) Some of the OPEC tax could be deemed a royalty. (President Nixon has
said the Treasury is working up a formula for this.) A very large part of the
"tax" must be converted to royalty to make any financial difference to the
companies.
3For elaboration of this argument, see Peggy Musgrave, U.S. Taxation of Foreign In-

vestment Income, Harvard Law School, pp. 111-115.
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(4) The overall limitation on the foreign tax credit could be repealed, or the
overall limitation could be denied only for oil companies. In either case, the net
effect is uncertain.
(5) We could eliminate all the problems by deciding that the OPEC tax was
really an excise tax, not an income tax, and thus not creditable at all. This would
impose some significant net tax on foreign oil incomes, reducing them by about
one-half.
My judgement is that repeal of the overall limitation on the foreign tax credit
could be accomplished without creating special problems of national policy.
Alternative (5) to regard the OPEC taxes as excises would bring about a
drastic change. Alternative (3) goes in this direction and would be equivalent to
(5) if all of the OPEC payments were deemed royalties.
Should we undertake a drastic increase in tax on foreign oil profits? This question needs to be looked at as an international policy problem as well as a pure
tax problem.
Other countries whose national companies operate in the Mid-East have very
generous tax regimes, that is, they impose negligible home country taxes above
OPEC taxes. (Historically they would have been pushed into this, if they did not
want to do it anyway, because the competing U.S. companies had no home country
taxes.)
A drastic U.S. tax on top of OPEC taxes could substantially disadvantage the
U.S. companies relative to those of other countries. Such a change might be regarded as unfair to the U.S. companies, since it would considerably change their
situation competitively with little advanced warning. Beyond unfairness. a relative advantage to companies of other nationalities could have some political disadvantages connected with some U.S. withdrawal from the Mid-East. I do not
have any good judgment on how important these political considerations might
be. I note that American presence did not save us from an embargo.
Would a heavy tax on foreign oil operation divert oil investment back to the
U.S.? I do not think that the connection between foreign oil investment is that
close. It seems to me that in the past investment in the oil business in the U.S.
proceeded as far as could be justified by profit prospects in the domestic market.
(Remember that the U.S. domestic oil industry prior to 1973 was a high cost industry dependent on protection which is hardly a good investment prospect.) I
do think that the total amount of investment in the U.S. (in the oil business and4
the non-oil business) is slightly reduced by the level of total foreign investment.
I do not think that there is much direct connection between foreign and domestic
oil investment.
VI. CONCLUSIONS
I think that by far the most Important energy tax problems facing the U.S.
are concerned with domestic tax policy, especially repeal of percentage depletion,
and the deduction of intangibles along with movement to freer domestic energy
prices and efforts to increase competition in the energy business. Whatever is
done on foreign tax matters is not going to contribute much to solving this
problem.
In the foreign area beyond repealing the overall limitation in the foreign tax
credit, I would be inclined to move slowly for the present.

[Whereupon, at 1 p.m., the subcommittee was recessed to reconvene
at 2 p.m., the same day.]
AFTERNOON SESSION

Senator CASE. The afternoon session will come to order.
The Chairman of the subcommittee was unavoidably obliged to be
downtown and his return was delayed in part by this vote we have
had and he asked me to continue with the hearing and he expects to
be here quite soon.
Our first witness is Mr. Iillard P. Spriggs, who is executive vice
president of Baker-Weeks and Co., Inc. He has had a very extensive
ACf. Musgrave op. cit. pp. 30-32.
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experience in the oil business and in the research of data and other
aspects of the international domestic petroleum industry, and I wonder if you would join the rest of us in taking the oath we have asked
all witnesses to take.
SWEARING IN OF WITNESS

Do you solemnly swear to tell the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, so help you God?
Mr. SPRIGS. I do.
Senator CASE. Please go ahead, Mr. Spriggs.
TESTIMONY OF DILLARD P. SPRIGGS, EXECUTIVE VICE
PRESIDENT, BAKER-WEEKS & CO., INC.
Mr. SPias. Senator Case, I want to briefly review two aspects of
what you are talking about in these sessions.
One, is the profitability of international oil operations and the
major influences that have been responsible for international oil company profits in recent years, and two, the relationships of profits to
the need to generate the kind of capital required to bring about augmented supplies of domestic fuels.
PROFITABILITY OF INTERNATIONAL OIL OPERATIONS

Over the long-term history of the oil industry a buyer's market
has existed in petroleum; the seller's markets that occurred were infrequent. There has been a big change in this, and what has brought
about today's change is the shift in power in oil company-host government relations away from the major international oil companies
to the host governments of the important foreign oil-producing countries organized through OPEC-Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries. This shift has been unfolding for more than a decade,
but it took a major leap forward early in 1971 with the signing of the
Teheran tax agreement, on Valentine's Day to be exact. The significance of the Teheran tax agreement-and similar accords in Libya,
Nigeria, and Venezuela-lay in two areas.
First, the increase in tax was very big, starting out at about 30 cents
per barrel for a Persian Gulf light crude. This seemed even huge, not
just big, at the time, for profits on third party crude oil sales were no
higher than that. They were even lower in many cases.
Senator CASE. Excuse me, third party crude, what does that mean?
SIr. Sprrccs. That is an arm's length scale rather than to an affiliate. If I am an international oil company either selling to my own
affiliates or somebody else, such as if you had a refinery, that is what
I am talking about, the arm's length sale.
Through long, hard, adroit bargaining, accompanied by continuous
threats of shutdown, if not nationalization, they won not only a lot
but they learned that pressure tactic really worked.
Second. the companies learned something, too. Against the background of the 1960's when oil was sold at ever-thinning margins of
profit-frequently on very liberal financing terms over extended periods of payment of 180 days or more which took perhaps a nickel off
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the unit profit-the companies found that they could pass the tax increase along to the customer.
After that, the companies spent most of 1971 rewriting sales contracts. In rewriting, the tax increase for that year was passed along
plus the escalations that were to take place in succeeding years under
the terms of the Teheran accord. While the increases were substantial
in percentage terms, the cost of energy remained low in most consuming countries. And after the producing governments' threats to
halt supplies during the negotiations-threats that were well publicized in the world press-buyers appeared glad to hold on to supplies.
Now, the success at Teheran gave courage to the OPEC countries if
they needed any, to move on another front. For some time, they had
talked about a share in the ownership of the producing concessions.
As a matter of fact, as you know, Algeria had already nationalized
its industry. Iraq had taken over substantial, unexploited reserves
from the Iraq Petroleum Co. Libya was threatening to do it, and the
more conservative countries like Saudi Arabia aimed at partial ownership advancing over time to 51 percent.
These negotiations began early in 1972. In October, in a speech here
in Washington, Sheikh Yamani, the Minister for Petroleum in Saudi
Arabia, said first of all that the world was facing shortages of energy
and "in the last resort there will never be a substitute for Saudi Arabia
in the field of oil." Then he said something that could be interpreted
more ominously from the oil companies point of view.
He made clear that he believed real stability in the world would
result "if our national companies"-and by that he meant the national companies of the producing countries-"would become a connecting factor between producers and consumers and play exactly the
same role played at present by the international companies."
Participation wds thus a major new threat to the international oil
companies. They would have to give up equity oil to the producing
countries' own companies, thereby reducing their own future supply.
EQUITY OIL

Senator CASE. What is equity?
Mr. SpRIocs. Equity is the oil you own in the producing concessions.
If I have a concession in Saudi Arabia, the ownership is mine; we
call that equity oil; the oil companies call it equity oil, 9nd that becomes important later on when you start talking about giving up some
of that equity to the producing country.
Senator CASE. Here is a guy who doesn't know anything about the
oil business.
Mr. SPRIGGS. It is my oil. It is owned oil, oil company oil, think of
it that way.
Senator CASE. You are a producing company having a 2oncession
from some well over there or field?
Mr. SpRiioos. Right.
Senator CASE. And what is the difference between equity oil and
some other oil that you take out.
Mr. SPRTOGS. Well, the other oil would be purchascd oil that you
would purchase from somebody else. It would not be your own oil.
Equity oil means owned oil, any other oil is purchased oil.
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Senator CASE. Now wait, isn't all the oil that you pump out of the
ground equity oil?
Mr. SPRIGGS. Yes, it was up until participation.
Senator CASE. I see, but that didn't have to be, did it.
Mr. SPRIGos. Well, later on I get into that.
Senator CASE. I see. You know, when a fellow is in the trade everything seems clear to him. It isn't so clear to somebody who doesn't
know.
Mr. SPRIGGS. Instead of equity say owned, oil company owned oil.
Senator CASE. I see. Thank you.
Mr. SHIELDs. They own it, Mr. Spriggs, because they had purchased a concession from, say, Saudi Arabia or Iran?
Mr. SPRIos. Right.
Mr. SI-IELDs. And so the equity oil is that oil which they get from
their concession participation?
Mr. SPRIGGS. Right.
Senator CASE. Please go ahead. I am sorry to interrupt you but I
will have to when I don't understand you.
Mr. SPRIGGS. Well, that meant they had to give up some of their
own supply to the producing countries that they got in participation.
They owned 100 percent of the oil and now the producing countries
are now getting 25 percent so the ownership of Aramco would become 75 percent U.S. oil companies, 25 percent Kingdom of Saudi
Arabia. That is what we are talking about.
Senator CASE. You mean the part that in effect is a royalty is the
part that isn't equity oil?
Mr. SPRIGGS. No, forget about royalty. It is just the ownership pure
and simpleSenator CASE. First of all, an international company went in and
got a concession and that gave it the right to keep all the oil it found
or to dispose of all of the oil it took out, that was called equity oil
if they took it out themselves.
Mr. SPRaoGs. Yes, sir.
25 PERCENT OF ARAMCO PURCHASED BY SAUDI ARABIA IN 1972

Senator CASE. Later the producer or local countries exacted an
agreement that made part of the oil taken out theirs, is that it?
Mr. SPRIeGs. Not theirs. They reached an agreement at the end of
1972 to purchase 25 percent of Aramco.
Senator CASE. Yes.
Mr. SPRIGGs. At that point the Aramco partners had 25 percent
less oil than they did before. That is the point we are getting into here.
Senator CASE. Yes.
In other words, they revised the concession?
Mr. SRIGsS. Right.
Senator CASE. And the concession says that the company that does
the drilling and extracting only can keep 75 percent and 25 percent
staysMr. SPRIGaS. Saudi Arabia paid for it. They paid a very, very low
price.
Senator CASE. Did they pay for it?
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Mr. SPRIGGS. Yes, it was not an arm's length deal.
Senator CASE. What did they buy, a piece of the concession?
Mr. SPRIGoS. They bought 25 percent of the concession, that is right.
iad
But the minute they do that the oil companies had less oil. They
the
on
impact
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market for oil.
Mr. LEVINsoN. If a company owns 100 percent of the stock and
then it sells 25 percent to someone else, previously, it distributed 100
percent of the dividend to its stockholders. Now, it has got a new
stockholder and it distributes 25 percent to him, except, instead of
distributing money, it distributes oil. So, whereas it was distributing
100 percent of the oil it produced to the four Aramco partners who
were American, now it distributed 75 percent to them and 25 percent
to the Saudis who are their new partners.
Mr. SPRIGGS. The important point in the oil business is you have
25 percent less oil.
Mr. LEVINSON. Right.
THE COMPANIES' RESPONSE TO EQUITY LOSS

Mr. SPRIGGs. The companies' response to this uncertainty, and this
was a real uncertainty, was to cease making long-term supply or sales
commitments to third-party purchasers. They could not know whether
they would be able to honor any commitments they might make. The
name of the game in international oil became "hold on to supply," a
far cry from the old game of trying to peddle it wherever you could.
The quest for assured supply was made all the more pressing by
continuing Libyan threats during the spring and summer of 1973 to
nationalize the international oil companies operating in that country.
Such a move would have reduced oil production 800,000 barrels per
day. It led to speculation in various European countries that rationing might be necessary. The companies also had another response to
the implications of participation that they faced a future of waning
crude oil supplies. Realizing that they had to face such a futureperhaps even ultimately the possibility that they would have no equity
at all in the producing concessions and thus be solely purchasers of
crude from the producing countries-they tried to raise price and
profitability levels in downstream refining/marketing operations.
HOW PRICE AND PROFITABILITY LEVELS WERE RAISED

Mr. LEVINSON. Would you explain how they do that? When you
say they tried to raise price and profitability levels in marketing and
refining operations, does that mean that previously profitability, the
profit center, so to speak, of the companies was located at the crude
level and they minimized profitability at downstream refining and
marketing operations?
Mr. SPRIGGS. No. It means in an integrated company you have
production, you have refining, and you have got marketing. Historically you made your money in the United States in crude oil. When the
companies went abroad and got into the international game, they continued to make it largely in crude oil and made not very much in refining and marketing-one of the reasons being that in refining and
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marketing, there is a good deal more competition, because almost
throughout the history of the oil industry most companies have had a
surplus of crude oil that they not only sold through their own channels
but they sold it to independents who then competed against them in the
marketplace.
Mr. LEviNsox. In Western Europe as well there were price controls
which limited the profitability of oil?
Mr. SPEimans. Yes, but there was the so-called white pump people, the
independents, and they were a big force of competition up until in the
last 12 months.
Historically, as I said, profits were low. Department of Commerce
figures show, for example, that in Western Europe where almost all
operations are in refining and marketing, American companies made
5117 million profit in 1972 on an investment with a book value of about
$7 billion which is equivalent to about a 1.7 percent return.
Starting in that year the companies began to take moves to raise
prices in the European market. Although demand was very sluggish in
Europe in 1972 and profit margins were very poor in the forepart of the
year, the companies found that in certain cases they could buy refined
products more cheaply on the Rotterdam wholesale market than they
could make it themselves. From this decision to utilize the Rotterdam
market as a source of supply. rather than as a dumping ground as
before, the companies went on to raise prices in retail markets in many
European countries. By the end of 1972, the outlook for prices and
profits was decidedly better as I will talk about later. Now going
back to this participation.
Senator CAsE. Excuse me just for a few minutes. That was the second call on the vote. I have to go and vote. Of course, if another
member of the committee comes in, he will maybe want to continue;
otherwise, I will be back just as soon as I finish our floor activities.
[Short recess.]
Senator CASE. The hearing will resume.
Will you continue, Mr. Spriggs? Since you have been interrupted,
would you tell me, what does the phrase that all of you people in industry use, what does downstream mean?
DEFINITION OF DOWNSTREAM

Mr. SPRIGGS. Downstream means anything other than the producing
function.
Senator CASE. In other words, downstream really means transactions
or actions in the industry closer to the consumer?
Mr. Srnwas. Right.
Senator CASE. That is the general thing.
Mr. SriGs. Right.
Senator CASE. From the period under discussion.
SHfIFING OF PROFITS

Now, how can a producer, say Exxon, shift its profits from the producing operation.to its refining operation, to its selling operation, at
will? What does it do in order to do that?
Mr. SPRIGGs. Well, I can explain how it can be done. I wouldn't want
to say that it is done.
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Senator CASE. Well, the statement again is made they decided to
move their profits downstream because it was more in their interests to
do it.
What does that mean in terms that a layman can understand.
Mr. SRImGs. You simply try to raise prices in the downstream
markets.
Senator CASE. But you don't sell to yourself and then realize the
profits.
Mr. SPRIGs. Well, the affiliate at the end, the marketing affiliate who
buys from the refining affiliate eventually sells it in open market, the
gasoline station, so you are trying to raise the price in the local market.
Senator CASE. These are transactions that take place under the same
general management but through a series nominally of subsidiary companies performing such functions, or in the case of Aramco, they
are partners in production.
Mr. SPRIGGS. Right.
Senator CASE. They bill each other, bill themselves, one subsidiary
in the same company bills another and that establishes the price
there and that is the transaction?
Mr. SPRIUGS. Right, but in the end analysis they can't raise the prices
unless the market will take it.
Senator CASE. I know they can't raise the prices unless the market
will take it. But I am saying if Exxon has equity oil, it doesn't have
any equity oil anywhere, some subsidiary or a consortium of which
it is a partnerMr. SrIoos. Yes, but we talk about Exxon having equity oil; it
has a lot of it.
Senator CASE. Then Aramco would charge another subsidiary, or
several partners when it passed the oil over, to the next operation.
That is what we are talking about.
Mr. SPRIGoS. Yes.
Senator CASE. So if you want to move profits downstream, you
charge less for the oil as it comes out of the well to the next person
who operates on it and so forth.
Mr. SPRIGGS. Right, I think we are getting ahead of ourselves on
time.
Senator CASE. I know.
I am just trying to understand it because you already said this is
what happened.
Mr. SPRIGGS. That is partly what happened. It has not run its full
course yet.
As Senator Church said this morning, when the companies don't
have any equity oil, in other words, when they are just purchasers at
the border, which he said he thought would happen-and I think there
is a good chance that this will happen-then they will have to make
all their profit in other functions, and I think there is a real risk that
that is going to happen and I think that is why they have tried, have
started to try, to make some profit in the downstream end of the business, guarding against the day when they have no equity oil of their
own at all.
Senator CASE. Thank you very much.
Will you go ahead, please.
Mr. SPRIGGS. All right.
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PURCHASING OF SPOT OIL

This situation has had a significant impact on what the independents
have done. Purchasers of crude oil, like independent refiners, and I am
on page 5, now, bought increasing amounts of spot oil because they
couldn't get long-term supply contracts from the majors. That forced
the price up in the market, and the independents began to line up to
buy participation crude from the government-owned companies.
Now, this is only last spring we are talking about.
On top of this situation the United States removed all quantitative
controls of crude oil imports May 1, 1973. Because of declining production of domestic crude oil and its availability, most U.S. refiners
were at that time having trouble meeting operating schedules and as
they looked to the future, they faced a widening gap between their
needs and what they could obtain domestically. Most of these companies joined the Europeans and Japanese, all seeking to buy participation crude from the producing countries. Even certain American
utility companies sent missions to the Middle East looking for
supplies.
"SPOT OIL" DEFINED
Senator CASE. Excuse me, I hate to interrupt you but you keep on
using trade terms, what is "spot oil"?
Mr. SPRIGGS. Spot is anything that is not contracted for.
Senator CASE. That still doesn't help. Do you mean there is an open
market? Is there an open market?
Mr. SPRIGGS. Open market.
Senator CASE. OK.
Mr. SRIGs. Spot oil is open market oil.
"PARTICIPATION CRUDEI

DEFINED.

Senator CASE. What is "participation crude"?
Mr. SPRIGGS. That is the crude that the producing countries purchased; that they obtained through the participation agreement at
the end of 1972 when they acquired this 25 percent I tried to explain
a while ago in Aramco.
Senator CASE. That in a sense is in opposition to spot oil. Spot crude
would not be participation crude.
Mr. SPRIGGS. Think of it as Government-owned crude that the Government is now selling on the market. Prior to 1972 the Government
owned no oil.
Senator CASE. I am wrong. This is the oil that these Arab countries
get.
Mr. SPRIGGS. That is right.
Senator CASE. Because they confiscated or nationalized part of the
businesses?
Mr. SPRIOGS. Right.
Senator CASE. And this is their share under the new scheme of the
oil produced by the international companies?
Mr. SPRIGGS. Right.
Senator CASE. Fine. Thank you.
Mr. SPRIGGS. With so many beating a path to the Persian Gulf
producing countries, beseeching them for supply, it is apparent that
the countries got an exalted notion of the value of their oil.
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One final observation of this situation is worth making, and that is
simply that when the independents hit the market, they didn't have
any tanker bottoms. They had to go out and get the tanker bottoms.
That forced tanker rates up and that also imparted additional strength
to the world oil market.
EFFECTS OF TEHERAN TAX AGREEMENT

Let me just recapitulate for just one moment what I have said, and
that is that the Teheran and the accompanying tax agreement in 1971
initiated one of the biggest, and most far-reaching periods of transition in the history of international oil. Success at Teheran gave OPEC
courage to press forward fast and hard to participation. And the
companies found they could pass on to the marketplace higher tax
costs.
Second, the commencement of participation led to developments
that few, if any, foresaw. The resulting quest for assured supply on
the part of all participants in the industry, internationals or independents, has become almost overwhelming. The attempt to shift profits
downstream by the international companies is a defensive move to
protect against the eventuality of no, or limited, amounts of equity
crude oil.
I then go through the profit results, up until 1972. I will skip that
if you would like, Mr. Levinson.
Mr. LEVINSON. Yes, if you would.
PROFIT RESULTS THROUGH 1972
Mr. SPRIGGS. Up through 1972 they were relatively low. Most comExxon,
panies, four of the companies through 1972 showed declines;
Mobil, and SoCal were up slightly.
We now come to 1973.
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Mr. SPRIGGS. Correct.
Senator CASE. Second, does profit mean the profit of the company
from all its foreign business?
Mr. SPRIGGS. It is from all of its business, foreign, domestic, anyplace.
Senator CASE. I see.
EVENTS OF 1973
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creases in Teheran in 1971 were brought about by raising the posted
price and also by upping the tax rate by five points.
By the spring of 1973 the producing countries' participation crude
was being sold to independents at a quotation close to the posted price.
This established a trend that was reflected in spot sales by the international companies and in their sales to other arms-length customers.
The data are not fully available to establish what prices the international companies charged to their affiliates. However, I believe that by
the late summer of 1973 Persian Gulf light crudes were moving
through the integrated channels of the international companies at

perhaps $2.70-$2.90 per barrel.

What happened during the course of 1973 was that the terms of
trade, and by that I mean the way profits were generated, shifted dramatically. Formerly, the business had been transacted on the basis of
meeting the tax-paid cost of oil plus some margin of profit-in the
event a small one-on top of that. By mid to late 1973 it had shifted
to a market price that was close to the posted price.
PROFIT MARGIN INCREASE

When you go through the figures as I have done in the next two
paragraphs you can see that the profit margin went, according to my
estimates, from about 30 cents per barrel to about 90 cents per barrel.
This substantial increase in profitability on crude oil was accompanied by improved returns on downstream refining/marketing, as
we have said before. These were the principal reasons for the marked
increase in earnings that have been reported for 1973 by the leading
international companies in the last 10 days.
ANALYSIS OF OPEC'S RECENT ACTIONS
Now, having taken time to explain the latest profit results, let me
resume where I left off in analyzing OPEC's most recent moves. Time
does not permit a detailed survey of all the reasons why it acted as it
did so swiftly to raise the tax costs and prices of foreign oil in October
and again in December 1973.
Suffice it to say that OPEC observed both the increase in crude oil
profitability of the international companies and the marked rise in
product prices in products markets in Europe, Japan, et cetera.
OPEC started to argue in the late summer or early fall of 1973 that
the intent of the Teheran agreement was being contravened by these
developments. It alleged that at the time the Teheran agreement was
drawn up (1971), the profit split between governments and companies was 80 to 20 in the governments' favor. OPEC went on to
argue that the increase in prices, both on crude oil sales and in downstream products markets, had shifted this percentage to around 60 to
40, still in the governments' favor but not like it had been in 1971.
Negotiations were underway on thee matters when OPEC broke
off the discussions and announced a unilateral decision to raise posted
prices, effective October 16, 1973.
Now, I will summarize slightly here by looking at this chart next
to Mr. Meissner to see what happened. On October 16, 1973, they set
the unilateral price at $5.11 or $5.12, and now without going into
everything that has happened with the embargo and everything else,

83
in December 1973 they announced, effective January 1, the posted
price would go to $7.10 per barrel. That worked out to a tax-paid cost
to the companies in the Persian Gulf of $1.87 on October 1, 1973, $3.15
or thereabouts on October 16, 1973, and $7.10 per barrel on January 1,
1974.
[The chart referred to appears on p. 79 of Mr. Spriggs' prepared
statement.]
In addition to the increase in tax-paid costs, the international oil
companies must pay the producing countries' increased prices for the
participation crude which they buy back from the producing countries. Reports in the trade are that the "buy back" price for Arabian
light oil-the so-called "marker" crude in the Persian Gulf-is about
$8.20 per barrel. If one factors in this increase, the total cost of crude
to an international company in the Persian Gulf may be in the area
of $7.40 per barrel. Trade reports also indicate that the international
companies are charging affiliates and contract customers a price equivalent to 71 percent of the posted price. This would work out to a sales
price of about $8.27 per barrel for Arabian light oil and provide the
business with a profit of, say, 85 cents per barrel-or about in line with
profits realized early last fall.
PREDICTION FOR PARTICIPATION CRUDE

If one looks ahead now over the next 2 years on what may happen
to profits I think I would agree that, with Senator Church this morning, who indicated that he thought it was quite likely that the degree
of participation crude would rise, it may rise all the way to 100
percent. And if that happens, and if at the same time in the downstream markets the consuming countries get more aware of the costs
of imported oil at these new high prices, price control mechanisms
may become more harshly applied, so that in between those two developments, the outlook for profits over the next 1 to 2 years, I would
say, for the international oil business could be, at the best, uncertain.
One cannot be sure that they could keep these kinds of profit margins that they have established over the last 12 months.
IMPLICATIONS FOR THE UNITED STATES

Let me go on to what all this means to the United States. Whatever
happens to international oil company profits, the changes that have
been going on in the major OPEC producing countries have farreaching implications for the United States. U.S. crude oil production has been declining for some time. This tightening of the U.S.
supply-demand balance, accompanied by the unprecedented increases
in foreign crude oil prices, has been reflected in upward pressure on
U.S. oil prices.
The Cost of Living Council and the Federal Energy Office, which
have been trying to restrain the rate of increase, are following a policy
announced in August to "continually monitor the ceiling prices * * *
and periodically raise the ceiling price toward achieving parity with
*
world prices."
As the U.S. crude oil price rises and these prices are passed through
to gasoline and other products, which is permitted with a 30-day time
lag by the price control authorities, the profitability of oil operations
here in the United States is bound to increase. The evidence of this
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fact, that is, higher oil company earnings-at a time of shortage of
gasoline at the local service station, and other public inconvenienceshas caused considerable consternation. It has raised the question of
whether the man in the street should be inconvenienced at the same
time that the oil companies are generating growing profits.
ASSESSMENT OF PRESENT AND FUTURE CONDITIONS

In analyzing this, let me say, first, let it be noted we are living in a
world where at least for some years ahead a few countries in the
OPEC organization can decide whether there is a shortage or surplus
of oil. Only one country actually, Saudi Arabia, can make that
decision.
If the United States were to decide to go on increasing its imports
of OPEC oil and to do little further about increasing its own domestic supplies of energy, this country would become increasingly
beholden to decisions in the Middle East on not only the volumes of
supply that it might get but also on the price it would have to pay
for the oil. The adoption of such a policy could only be based on the
hope that the OPEC countries will fall apart and compete among
themselves for markets. However, because of the fact that the major
OPEC members other than Saudi Arabia-Iran, Iraq, Nigeria, Indonesia, Libya, and Venezuela-do not now have the prospect of
making really important incremental additions to their production,
the chances of such a split-up occurring do not appear to be
significant.
That leaves only the possibility that Saudi Arabia could break away
from OPEC and turn on ever-increasing oil flows, sufficient not only
to meet world demands but also to lower the price.
PROJECT INDEPENDENCE

To base national policy on either one of these hopes could not under
current conditions be called prudent. Even if the United States succeeds in restoring the highest rapprochement and cooperation with
the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, such a policy would still be one of
great, and I believe unacceptable, risks. Even with the restoration of
complete amity between the two countries, the United States could
never assure itself of the kind of government that will follow this
one and the kind that will follow the next one.
The only kind of world in which the United States could base its
energy policy on imports would be one in which there were a very
large variety of sources, say some 15 or so producing countries, each
with ample incremental supplies of oil. Obviously, that situation does
not exist today and it appears that it will be a long time, if ever, before it will.
It seems clear to me that the general goals of Proiect Independence
in which the United States gets its own source of energy supplies,
makes sense. The United States is still in a rather fortunate position,
extremely fortunate position, and one that represents a tremendous
advantage over most other industrialized countries of the world-of
having large unexploited sources of new energy yet to be tapped. We
all know what those sources are. They include the exploration and
development of offshore oil and gas. They include secondary recov-
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ery projects by means of which, through technology, the existing primary recovery factor of oil reserves in place of only 35 percent can
be raised significantly. They include the expansion of coal production.
They include the mining and retorting of shale. They include the gasification of coal. They include the liquefaction of coal. They include
the expanded use of nuclear energy. They may include, in time, the
development of solar energy and geothermal energy.
Other industrialized countries must go beyond their own borders
to invest in projects like these. For example, in recent weeks the Japanese have offered Canadian interest $6 billion to develop a portion of
the Athabasca Tar Sands. The United States does not need to do that.
I assume that one of the key questions that this committee is concerned with is how Project Independence can be realized. In tackling
this question one must recognize that the investment requirements for
almost all of these projects-like the Japanese proposal in Canadaare very large.
For example, in order to develop 250 million cubic feet of gas per
day from a coal gasification project, it is likely that the investment
needed would be on the order of $400 million. That would produce a
gas that would bring a price of $1.25 per thousand cubic feet compared with current prices of 30 cents per thousand cubic feet, and the
supply of gas would be only equivalent of about 44,000 barrels of oil
per day, or only one-half of 1 percent of current U.S. production.
Thus when all the investment requirements required to meet future
demands of energy are totaled up they are staggering, ranging in the
hundreds of billions of dollars, depending how far ahead one looks.
In assessing how investment requirements like this can be met, the
choices are limited. Either private enterprise should be permitted to
do it, in which case the price of oil, coal, and alternative fuels like
synthetic natural gas, which I have just mentioned, will have to rise
significantly to generate the profits necessary to foot the investment,
or the Government can take it upon itself to do it, financing the
development through the Public Treasury.
I would opt for letting private industry do it, knowing full well
that the price of oil and coal, et cetera, and by et cetera, I mean other
fuels, will rise significantly as will the profits of the successful companies. I don't believe anyone really knows to what levels the price
of domestic crude oil must rise in order to bring forth the requisite
investment and bring about an equilibrium between demand and supply. Federal energy officials indicate that that price is probably
around $7 per barrel for domestic crude oil but that before that figure
becomes the long-term equilibrium level, prices might well go higher.
In the short run, a price in that range will generate extraordinary
profits for oil companies.
ACTUAL DOMSTIC PRICE OF CRUDE

Mr. LEVINSON. In order to get some idea of the magnitude, would
you refer to the chart over there? We are talking about, in essence, on
a dollar pricing, the actual domestic price of crude; we are talking
about $1.8 billion. if it goes to what you have described as the equilibrium price of $7; we are talking about approximately $3.5 billion, as
a consequence of allowing the domestic price to rise to what you refer
to as equilibrium price with crude.
[The chart referred to follows:]
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Mr. SPIGGS. Equilibrium price without imported crude, equilibrium
price in terms of balancing demands and supply.
Mr. LEVINSON. All right. But assuming that $7 is the planning range,
if it is above that, then of course the profits are going to be even
larger. Now you make the point that these profits are necessary to investment to develop domestic crude.
I would like to raise a further point with you and that is this: You
have shown very convincingly, at least in my opinion, the relationship
of the import price of crude to domestic crude so long as the policy
is to allow the domestic price to rise in relationship to the import price.
Now, if the same companies own substantial amounts of domestic crude
as are negotiating in the international arena, do they have an incentive
really to limit the rise in the price of imported crude?
Do I make myself clear? That is, if the price of the imported crude,
the price is higher and the policy is to allow the domestic price to rise
in relationship to the imported price, theoretically, at least, we have
set up a situation in which the company that is negotiating the imported price has a very strong financial incentive to let that price ride
in order to realize a very large profit from its domestic crude.
We had another chart which showed that the major oil companies
do indeed control, I think it was 35 percent of domestic crude supply;
they control something like 77 percent of the production of the OPEC
countries.
[The chart referred to follows:]
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My question is, do we have, even with the best intentions in the world
on the part of the companies, really an impossible conflict of interest
on their part in allowing them to negotiate for us on the international
level?
Mr. SPRIGGS. That is a great big question.
First of all, I would just-let me come back to the negotiation, I
think that is completely different from the price. I do not-it is certainly in everybody's interests, if they are in the oil business, to let the
price go up and when they do, they are going to get higher profits.
REINVESTMENT OF HIGHER PROFITS IN SHALE, COAL GASIFICATION,
ET CETERA

What I say is, when they get those higher profits they will be reinvested in shale, coal, coal gasification, tar sands, and that is what
is going to get the United States out of this-what we call energy
crisis. If we do not allow that to happen, I think we will have one
for a very, very long time because you have to get this investment
flowing. I do not know any other way to get it flowing.
NEGOTIATIONS WITH PRODUCING COUNTRIES
Now, you got off on another point, I think, the reliability of their
negotiating tactics with the producing countriesMr. LEVINSON. If they have a strong interest in allowing the price
to rise because they know that it is the policy of the administration to
allow the domestic price to rise commensurate with the import price
and, therefore, as you have shown in that chartMr. SPRIGGS. I think at this point, the companies would be delighted
to let somebody go negotiate for them and work out a better deal. They
know they are on the run; that they have, you know, they are facing

the future that Senator Church talked about this morning. I think
that is very likely.
Mr. LEVINSON. I was just looking at the way in which the incentives
worked or might work from the point of view of the company manager who sits in that chair and looks upon the situation.
Mr. SPRIGGS. Now the participation works in; you are going to lose
your money,
your crude. You think about where you are going to makethat
is where
and that is where you shift your money downstream and
parties.
third
to
others,
to
you stop selling crude
Mr. LEVINSON. Right. So then the United States hasMr. SPRIGGS. That is the response they have taken so far.
Their next response will be, when they have lost all their crude, is
to try to make money in refining and marketing.
Mr. LEVINSON. So, therefore, we have a number of public policyabout.
Mr. SPRIGGS. Outside of the United States we are talking
to
questions
policy
public
of
number
a
have
we
So
Mr. LEVINSON.
consider, considering the ultimate structure of the industry and what
one wants to see come out of this change of what you have described
in terms of the international industry in a way in which it impacted
back upon the United States.
is

indicated,
If the response of the international companies, as you of that is
one consequence
if
and
downstream,
profits
their
to push
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to put pressure on the independents potentially, then we have a very
major question in terms of the ultimate structure of the industry that
will result to the United States from this change, in the change in the
international conditions.
Mr. SPRIGGS. I would not go along on the change of the structure in
the domestic industry. I do not see how that would follow.
DRIVING OUT INDEPENDENTS

Mr. LEVINSON. Well, the independents could be driven out. If, as
you say, the independentsMr. SPRIGGS. If you do not have supply, you are in a tough, tough
position.
Mr. LEVINSON. Right.
Mr. SrImos. That is what I said at the outset, that has become the
name of the game in the international oil business, get hold of supply.
Up until 11/2 years ago there was a glut of oil, and what has made the
absence of the glut is not the companies, but the producing countries,
and that is why you had better get money flowing in the United States
into Project Independence, and the quicker we do it the better off we
will be.
Mr. LEvINSON. I think there is a general consensus on that. The ques-

tion is, who do you want the money to flow to in termsMr. SPRIGOS. The oil companies.
Mr. LEVINSON. And the question is, which oil companies in terms
of a balance between majors and independents.
If, as you describe it, the independents, in a surplus crude market,
were dependent upon sales to them from the majors, as the market
shifts to a scarcity market in terms of crude, the majors might be in a
better position to make their deals with the producing countries be-

cause of their long-term arrangements with them.
The independents in a sense have to scatter and try to make their
ad hoc deals. One consequence of pressure upon the independents in

the J.S. market is that independents are driven out who were previously dependent upon the majors.
I only raise that question in terms of an issue which the United
States has to face as we look at the domestic consequences of a change
in the international circumstances.
Mr. SPRIGGS. Yes.
POSSIBLE PARITY OF INDEPENDENTS AND INTERNATIONALS

But going back to what you said about the independents not getting
oil in the Middle East, they will !zet a lot of oil in the Middle East
if the governments take off more and more oil and then they will be on
the same footing as the internationals, or to put it the other way

around, the internationals will become the same as the independents,
having to go to the country border and buy the oil at the border;
everybody will be in an equal position.
Mr. LEVINSox. As long as the majors do not lock up the major
sources through exclusive buying arrangements.
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Mr. SPRIOGS. If you are reading the paper today, they are certainly
not doing that. The Japanese, the French, everybody is all over the
Middle East.
Mr. LEVINSON. But it may be a major objective in terms of their
negotiations and what they may be able to accomplish in the future.
All I am raising is the question of the range of things we have
to look at in terms of not only that the money flows back into
the industry, but what, how the industry is composed and who gets a
fair share so that, in the end, do we have a more concentrated industry, do we want a competitive industry, do we want an industry which
is regulated as a public utility?
EFFECTS OF ALLOWING SUPPLY AND DEMAND TO PREVAIL

Mr. SPRIGGS. If you let this industry, if you let the prices go, you
will get so many people in the business eventually that, you know,
people from other industries will get into the business because shale
will be profitable, coal gasification will be profitable. I do not know
how many other industries will get in the oil business. It will be like
the oil industry having gotten into the chemical business 20 years ago.
Senator CASE. But, first of all, who is going to put the money in the
development of processes for shale and coal gasification and so forth?
Has anybody got that kind of money except the Government?
Mr. SPRIGGs. The oil companies can, if you let the price go to $7 orI do not know what the equilibrium price is.
Mr. LEVINSON. Just take $7 as an example. That means that you
generate $3.5 to $5 billion, and you are sayingMr. SPRIGos. Do not pin yourself down to those figures; they were
made very loosely, I can assure you, in the heat of getting a report out
very quickly.
Mr. LEVINSON. We are talking about magnitudes?
Mr. SPRIGGs. Right.
Mr. LEVINSON. I think we all understand that these are numbers,
not precise. What is the order of magnitude?
Mr. SPRIGGS. The magnitudes are very big, and they are capable of

answering Senator Case's question about the money getting in.
TECHNOLOGICAL BREAKTHROUGHS

I think if the money gets in, you are going to see, if these kinds of
profits are generated, I think you are also going to see a big step up in

research, and there are going to be some technological breakthroughs
after you get going in shale, coal gasification, technological breakthroughs that you cannot, nobody can see today, but I would thinkMr. SIELDS. Historically, although the oil companies, the major
oil companies, have reinvested a great deal of their earnings in capital

expenditures, they have been notorious in the low amount that they
have put into research and development. Why do you think there will

be a turnaround in that?
Mr. SPRIGGs. I did not say that the oil companies would do it, although I think they will. I think somebody will. If you think that the
oil companies have not laid out much money in research, you should
see what the coal companies do.
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NEED FOR MORE GOVERNMENT RESEARCH

Here is an industry that could grow at a very fast rate if it could
get the sulfur out of coal, and yet I do not know what the figure is on
coal industry research, but it is abysmally low.
I think one part of Project Independence should be more Government research.
Senator CASE. I think it has to be.
Mr. SPRIGGS. But the oil companies, the big ones, are spending budgets of $100 million for various research projects.
Senator CASE. They are spending quite a lot of money, are they not,
on product research?
Mr. SPRIGS. That is I would think minimal. I am talking about
new fuels.
Senator CASE. On new energyMr. SPRIGGS. And secondary recovery.
Senator CASE. Then, in general, your prescription is, let the prices
go as the market?
REPEALING OF PERCENTAGE DEPLETION

Mr. SPRIGGS. Right. I would make one statement in here that I would
take away-if the prices are allowed to seek this new equilibrium level,
I would take away percentage depletion from the industry, or I
would-do not say take it away from the industry-but repeal the percentage depletion because percentage depletion is an act of Congress,
it is a manmade act. It has nothing to do with economics.
If economic forces are allowed to work in the oil business, nobody
needs percentage depletion.
Senator CASE. How long do you think it will be before supply and
demand will come into equilibrium if you took all controls off ?
Mr. SPRIOGS. I do not think there is any way of forecasting it, really.
Senator CASE. I mean just to get a general idea on this.
Mr. SPRIGOS. Five to eight years.
Senator CASE. Do you have any theories on the interim?
Mr. SPRIGGS. In the interim, the price might well go higher than $7.
Senator CASE. Would you still let it go?
Mr. SPRIGGS. That is a pretty tough question.

Senator CASE. It is tough because that is the kind of thing we are
up against.
WINDFALL PROFIT TAX

Mr. SPRIGes. Right, but if we get into a windfall profit tax, I do not
think that the Congress can work out an excuse profits tax that makes
any sense, can make any sense. It is a real difficult job.
Senator CASE. Because it would defeat its own purpose?
Mr. SPRIGGS. Well, if you start talking, you have to give plowback
credit, you have to for plowback investments in new energy facilities,
you have to give a credit against excess profits tax or else the excess
profits tax is just a punitive thing. Then, we are going to have an
energy crisis for 25, 30 years, you know; forever.
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PROFIT SYSTEM TO BRING OUT SUPPLY

Now when you start bringing out what is a qualified investment,
that becomes very difficult to define in the law, it seems to me, because
the industry had capital spending before this ever started, so then you
are going to have to say what is the right level of capital spending.
In other words, you are going to have to make a norm and say.anything above that is OK and then you are gbing to have to define the
areas the investment is going to go into, and I do not think-I think a
small Congress could do it maybe-but a Congress of this many Members I doubt can agree on it.
Senator CASE. In other words, you think we ought to leave it to
the companies?
Mr. SPRIGGS. I think the profit system will bring out the supply aid
I think one day we are going to have such a tremendous supply of
energy in this country that we will never worry about the Arabs or
anybody else.
Mr. LEVINSON. Are you not really dealing with two competing public

policy considerations: (1) how do we get the resources domestically
developed and just as fast as possible; and (2) how do we assure the
public and the people who are convinced in a variety of ways that the
companies are not profiteering, particularly unduly, that there is a

degree of equity in the system, particularly when you are dealing
with these orders of magnitude of funds?
Mr. SPRIGGS. You only educate the public in economics, that is all
I can say. The President on down should get on television and say
this is what economics is, that is the way the system works.
Senator CASE. Warner Swazey tried to do that for a long time with
institutional ads. Do you think it had any impact?

You know, this is a very serious actual political situation we are in.
You are not above the battle at all; you are right in the very middle
of it. The problem of finding long-term and near-term solutions is
just something we all have to do our best with. I do not know what
the dickens it is now. We also have a few other worries to avoid destruction of the environment at the same time.
Mr. SPRIGGS. Right, I think it would be very serious to let that fall
by the wayside.
Senator CASE. Right.
LAG IN ENVIRONMENTAL IMPROVEMENT RESEARCH

Mr. SPRIGGS. As a matter of fact, I think research in environmental
improvement is sort of stopping, is tending to cease, because of the
energy crisis.
Senator CASE. I know, but the pendulum
Mr. SPRIGGS. That should happen.

will swing back.

Senator CASE. The pendulum will swing back and the misuse of the
energy crisis will stop it.
Mr. SPRIGGS. If you do not want the President and other people
to get up and talk about the profits, then they will get up and talk
about we took away depletion. If you repeal depletion, I think that may
satisfy the public, but at the same time I think it would be reasonable
public policy in keeping with good economics.
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LIMITATION ON DIVIDEND DISTRIBUTIONS

Mr. LEVINSON. You would not go for something like a limitation
on dividend distributions to some base period in terms ofMr. SPRIGGS. I am trying to figure out what would happen if you do
say, that oil companies cannot increase their dividends any more, and
they have to invest all the cash flow above their dividends.
Senator CASE. Back in Mr. Roosevelt's time there was a proposal
for limitation on anybody's income over $25,000.
Mr. SPRIGGS. It was what?
Senator CASE. $25,000 would be the tops that anybody could
make or get from investments or for anything else. That was an
evidence at that time, I think, of the constant feeling that the profit
system is not really a very good system. People who perfectly honestly
believed that a situation like we are in today should be used to destroy it, to move to some more rational system in which things are
planned.
Mr. SPRIGoS. I would not agree with that.
Senator CASE. I do not happen to agree with that at all. If you are
going to have a profit system and the capitalistic system, you are
going to be obliged to prevent it from harm or creating hardship that
the people as a whole regard as intolerable. I am not talking about a
little group of academic theorists or Utopians or anything else. But
I am talking about taking care of the average guy.
Now I do not know that you can educate them by this rhetoric, just
by making speeches to them. I think you have to do something about
hardships and when you are in a tight situationMr. SPRIGGS. But I would get worried too if the rate of return on
investments were very, very high. But what is going to happen is,
even if we get these kinds of figures, and they plow this money into
shale projects, coal gasification projects, and so forth, the investment
dollars are so big and the time lags are so long that there is a real
drought period before you start to get back one dollar of profit.
Senator CASE. What do you do in the meantime?
Mr. SPRIGGS. What I -am saying is, that is going to keep the rate
of return down and you will be able to look at all rate-of-return
tables, oil industry compared with every other industry, and it is not
going to be very bad.
Senator Case. In other words-

Mr. SPRIGGS. In other words, it is important, there is a drought period
in any of these big projects.
GUARANTEEING SUPPLY DURING INTERIM PERIOD

Senator Case. I am more worried about supply than excess profits

myself. How do we guarantee a supply during this interim period;
that is the question.
Do you think the price mechanism will do it again
Mr. SPRIGGS. In the interim period, if you are saying the next 3
years or soSenator CASE. Yes.
Mr. SPRIGGS. No; we are going to have to use demand suppression

measures like we have, we are going to have, we will probably end
up with gasoline rationing.
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Senator CASE. We will have to have gasoline rationing?
Mr. SPRIGGS. And we are probably going to have, I mean we will
have to have more imports of foreign oil.
Mr. LEVINSON. Senator Church did mention-

Senator Case. You and Jerry can continue the dialog while we are
gone, we have to go vote again.
Do you want to continue for a while?
Mr. SPRIGGS. I will be glad to.
Senator CASE. You have answered the questions I have sense enough
to ask now. [Laughter.]
And if you have anything more you want to put in the record either
with Mr. Levinson or later, after you have looked over our colloquies,
why I would be very happy to have you do it; otherwise, the session
will be adjourned until tomorrow morning.
Mr. SPRIGGS. OK, thank you.
Senator CASE. Thank you.
[Mr. Spriggs' prepared statement follows:]
PREPARED STATEMENT oF DILLARD P. SPRIGGS, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT, BAKERWEEKS CO., INC.
SHIFTS IN PROFITABILITY OF INTERNATIONAL OIL OPERATIONS AND THE RISING
NECESSITY FOR INCREASED ENERGY INVESTMENTS IN THE UNITED STATES
Mr. Chairman, in keeping with conversations with members of your staff
I have prepared a statement on two principal subjects-(1) the profitability of
international oil operations in which I try to outline the major influences that
have been responsible for international oil companies' earnings results in recent
years and (2) the relationship of profits to the need to generate the kind of
capital required to bring about augmented supplies of domestic fuels. I should
make clear that the perspective which I bring to these subjects is not as an
operating oil man privy to all of the decisions that affect results but as an outside
observer attempting to measure the significance of developments for investment
in oil company securities.
Transitionto a 8eller's market
Teheran Agreement in 1971.-Over the long-term history of the oil industry a

buyer's market has existed in petroleum; the seller's markets that occurred were
infrequent and short-lived. What has brought today's changes is the shift in
power in oil company-host government relations away from the major international oil companies to the host governments of the important foreign oil-produeing countries organized through OPEC (Organization of Petroleum Exporting
Countries). This shift has been unfolding for more than a decade but it took a
major leap forward early in 1971 with the signing of the Teheran tax agreement,
on Valentine's Day to be exact. The significance of the Teheran tax agreement
(and similar accords in Libya and Nigeria and Venezuela) lay in two areas.
First, the increase in tax was very big, starting out at about 30 cents per barrel
for a Persian Gulf light crude. This seemed even huge at the time, for profits on
third party crude oil sales at the time were no higher than that. They were even
lower in many cases and they had been declining for some time. I believe that the
governments-at that time-were even surprised that they had succeeded in getting such a large increase. Through hard, long, adroit bargaining-accompanied
by continuous threats of shutdown, if not nationalization-they won not only a
lot but they learned that pressure tactics worked.
Second, the companies learned something, too. Against the background of the
1960's when oil was sold at ever-thinning margins of profit-frequently on very
liberal financing terms over extended periods of payment of 180 days or more
which took perhaps a nickel off the unit profit-the companies found that they
could pass the tax increase along to the customer. Maybe there wasn't a buyer's
market!
The companies spent most of 1971 re-writing sales contracts. In the re-writing,
the tax increase for that year was passed along plus the escalations that were
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to take place in succeeding years under the terms of the Teheran accord. While
the increases were substantial in percentage terms, the cost of energy remained
low in most consuming countries. And after the producing governments' threats
to halt supplies during the negotiations-threats that were well publicized in the
world press-buyers appeared glad to hold on to supplies.
Participation Agreements.-The success at Teheran-which I should note
parenthetically was followed by even harsher terms in Libya and unilateral
moves by Venezuela to raise its taxes-gave courage, if they needed any, to the
OPEC countries to move on another front. For some time, they had talked about
a share in the ownership of the producing concessions. As a matter of fact,
Algeria had already nationalized its industry. Iraq had taken over substantial,
unexploited reserves from the Iraq Petroleum Company. Libya, ever the leader
in strident demands on the industry, talked of full nationalization. The more
conservative countries like Saudi Arabia aimed at partial ownership, advancing
over time to 51% control.
These negotiations began early in 1972. By the summer they were conducted
in earnest, with Saudi Arabia's Minister of Petroleum, Sheikh Yamani, the chief
negotiator. In October in a speech here in Washington, Yamani elaborated carefully his position. He said, first of all, that the world was facing shortages of
energy and that "in the last resort there will never be a substitute for Saudi
Arabia in the field of oil." And he said something further that could be interpreted more ominously from the oil companies' point of view. He made clear
that he believed real stability in the world would result "if our national oil companies (here he was referring to the national companies of the producing countries) would become a connecting factor between producers and consumers and
play exactly the same role played at present by the internationaloil companies."
(Italics added.)
Participation was thus a major new threat to the international oil companies.
They would have to give up equity oil to the producing countries' own companies,
thereby reducing their own future supply. Although by the beginning of 1973
agreement had been reached with Saudi Arabia and others on the specific terms
of participation, the international companies had to worry about the solidity of
the agreements. Kuwait, for example, never ratified the agreement and still has
not.
Companies' Response.-The companies' response to this uncertainty was to
cease making long-term supply or sales commitments to third-party purchasers.
They could not know whether they would be able to honor any commitments they
might make. The name of the game in international oil became "Hold on to Supply", a far cry from the old game of trying to peddle it wherever you could.
The quest for assured supply was made all the more pressing by continuing
Libyan threats during the spring and summer of 1973 to nationalize the international oil companies operating in that country. Such a move would have reduced oil production 800,000 barrels per day. It led to speculation in various
European countries that rationing might be necessary. The companies also had
another response to the implications of participation that they faced a future
of waning crude oil supplies. Realizing that they had to face such a future-perhaps even ultimately the possibility that they would have no equity at all in the
producing concessions and thus be solely purchasers of crude from the producing
countries-they tried to raised price and profitability levels in downstream refining/marketing operations. Historically, profits in these functions of the oil
business have been very low, frequently even in the red. Department of Commerce
figures show, for example, that in Western Europe, where almost all operations
are in refining and marketing, American oil companies made $117 million profit
in 1972 on an investment with a book value of $6.99 billion, or a 1.7% return.
Starting in that year the companies began to take moves to raise prices in the
European market. Although demand was very sluggish in Europe in 1972 and
profit margins were very poor in the forepart of the year, the companies found
that in certain cases they could buy refined products more cheaply on the Rotterdam wholesale market than they could make it themselves. From this decision to
utilize the Rotterdam market as a source of supply, rather than as a dumping
ground as before, the companies went on to raise prices in retail markets in
many European countries. By the end of 1972, the outlook for prices and profits
was decidedly better than it had been at the beginning of the year, as discussed
below.
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Impact on Independents.-The recognition by the international companies that
participation would dry up their source of supply and the resulting move to stop
writing long-term supply contracts had a significant impact on the world oil
market. Purchasers like independent refiners bought increasing amounts of spot
oil, forcing the price in the spot market upward. And, the independents began to
line up to buy participation crude from the government-owned companies.
Lifting of U.S. Import Controls.-On top of this situation, the United States removed all quantitative controls on crude oil imports as of May 1, 1973. Because
of declining production of domestic crude oil and its availability (which, of
course, was the reason for the lifting of import restrictions) most U.S. refiners
were having trouble meeting operating schedules. And as they looked to the future, they faced a widening gap between their needs and what they could obtain
domestically. Most of these companies joined the Europeans and Japanese, all
seeking to buy participation crude from the producing countries. Even certain
American utility companies sent missions to the Middle East looking for supplies.
With so many beating a path to the Persian Gulf producing conutries beseeching them for supply, it is apparent that the countries got an exalted notion of the
value of their oil.
One final observation of this situation is worth making. When these companies
succeeded in contracting for supply-rather meager in relation to the total demand because the producing countries did not have that much crude oil available
to them from the participation agreements-they had to go into the tanker
market to obtain vessels to ship the oil to their point of need. This additional demand helped force spot tanker rates higher-to record levels-imparting still
additional strength to the world oil market because of the influence which tanker
rates have on the delivered price of oil.
Appraising the Profit Results
I would like to pause at this point before continuing the narrative and analysis
of what has happened to oil profitability during the last six explosive months
in the world of oil. The purpose is to recapitulate and to trace what the impact
of the preceding developments was on profit results.
By the way of recapitulation, one can say that the Teheran and accompanying
tax agreements in 1971 initiated one of the biggest, and most far-reaching,
periods of transition in the history of international oil. Success at Teheran gave
OPEC courage to press forward fast and hard to participation. And the companies found they could pass on to the market place higher tax costs. Secondly,
the commencement of participation led to developments that few, if any, foresaw.
The resulting quest for assured supply on the part of all participants in the
industry, internationals or independents, has become almost overwhelming. The
attempt to shift profits downstream by the international companies is a defensive move to protect against the eventuality of no, or limited, amounts of equity
crude oil.
Turning to the profit results, they may best be measured by looking at a base
period of 1967-1971, then at 1972, and finally at 1973. In the four-year period,
1967-1971, profit growth was as follows (expressed in annual rates)
Percent
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EASTERN
HEMISPHERE PROFITS OF MAJOR INTERNATIONAL COMPANIES
[Millions of dollarsi
1971

1970

1967

180
357
218
OP -.---.-----------------------------------------------------Exxon---------------..
.
.
..------------------------------------414
298
270
Gulf.-------. -----------------------------------------------163
117
105
Mobil -- ----------------------------------------------------256
200
159
322
528
457
.--------------------------------------------Royal Dutch Shell .
Standard ofCalifornia -----------------------------------------261
207
179
Texaco.---..
-----------------------------------------------.
.
.
303
271
151

In 1972, a major slowing-down in the rate of growth of demand occurred in
Western Europe. Inventories piled up and product prices eased. Chronic price
wars intensified in the United States.. Profitability eroded everywhere. After-tax
profit margins reached the lowest point in more than a decade during the second
quarter; these were the figures:

Percent
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about
around
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As I mentioned above,
1972 that at least in certain cases they could buy products in the Rotterdam
wholesale market more reasonably than they could make them. This helped to
draw down on inventories in the second half of 1972. In addition, European
economic activity moved ahead more vigorously and demand growth for oil
accelerated. In the United States, the tight refinery situation began to assert
itself. For these reasons, moderate but perceptible improvement took place in
earnings late in 1972, offsetting at least partially the dismal results in the first
half of the year. For the full year, BP, Gulf, Royal Dutch Shell and Texaco,
showed declines. Exxon, Mobil and SoCal were up slightly.
We come now to 1973. This was when the push by independents for participation crude was on, when everyone was seeking assured sources of supply, when
the U.S. government freed American refiners to go abroad for foreign crude,
and when Libya was threatening to nationalize the American companies.
been
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low. The tax increases in Teheran in 1971 were brought about by raising the
posted price (and by upping the tax rate from 50% to 55%). crude was being
participation
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some
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making the tax-paid Cost
Persian Gulf light crude was about $2.18onpertopbarrel,
of this was equivalent to someabout $1.3T per barrel. The profit margin
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thing around or slightly over 30 cents per barrel, with a realized market price of
$1.70 per barrel.
By the time we are talking about-summer or early fall of 1973-when the
posted price was close to $3.00 per barrel, the market price was not far away
from that mark. Thus, tax-paid costs were about $1.86 per barrel (including the
buy-back costs of participation) and profit per barrel to the oil companies was
in the neighborhood of 900 per barrel.
This substantial increase in profitability on crude oil was accompanied by
Improved returns on downstream refining/marketing, as we have said before.
These were the principal reasons for the marked increase in earnings that have
been reported for 1973 by the leading international companies in the last ten
days.
Explosion in tax-paid costs
Having taken time to explain the latest profit results, now let me resume where
I left off in analyzing OPEC's most recent moves. Time does not permit a detailed
survey of all the reasons why it acted as It did so swiftly to raise the tax costs
and prices of foreign oil in October and again in December 1973. Suffice it to say
that OPEC observed both the increase In crude oil profitability of the international companies and the marked rise in product prices in products markets in
Europe, Japan, etc.
OPEC started to argue in the late summer or early fall of 1973 that the intent
of the Teheran agreement was being contravened by these developments. It
alleged that at the time the Teheran agreement was drawn up, (1971) the profits
split between governments and companies was 80/20 in the government's favor.
OPEC went on to argue that the increase in prices both on crude oil sales and
in downstream products markets had shifted this percentage to around 60/40,
still in the governments' favor but not like it had been in 1971.
Negotiations were underway on these matters when OPEC broke off the discussions and announced a unilateral decision to raise posted prices, effective
October 16, 1973.
As we all know, this was not the end. Shortly thereafter the Arab members
of OPEC initiated the embargo. In the midst of the shortages created by the
embargo, two non-Arab members of OPEC-Iran and Nigeria-auctioned off
limited supplies of participation crude and received unheard of prices for the
oil. Then in December all of the members of OPEC-Arab and non-Arab--convened another meeting and set new posted prices effective January 1, 1974 which
doubled the prices set on October 16.
The tax-paid cost of Saudi Arabian light crude oil is now around $7.10 per
barrel-excluding the costs of participation crude oil-as the following table
shows.
CALCULATION OF TAX-PAID COST FORSAUDI ARABIAN LIGHT CRUDEOIL
[Dollars per barrell
Oct. 1, 1973

Oct. 16, 1973

Jan. 1, 1974

$3.011

$5.119

$11.651

----------------------- '-.
--------Royalty-------Production cost.-------------------------------------------. ..-----------------------------------------Pretax income.

.376
.10
2.535

.639
.10
4.380

1.456
.10
10.095

.------------------------------------------

1.394

2.409

5.552

1.87

3.148

7.108

Posted price----------

Income tax-----..Total tax-paid cost.
Note: Posted

Drice

.-------------------------------------

..----------------------------------------

is for purpose of calculating income tax; actual market prices vary considerably below this price

Uncertain profit outlook
In addition to the increase in tax-paid costs the international oil companies
must pay the producing countries increased prices for the participation crude
which they buy back from the producing countries. Reports in the trade are that
the "buy back" price for Arabian light oil-the so-called "marker" crude in the
Persian Gulf-is about $8.20 per barrel. If one factors in this increase, the total
cost of crude to an international company in the Persian Gulf may be in the area
of $7.40 per barrel. Trade reports also indicate that the international companies
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are charging affiliates and contract customers a price equivalent to 71% of the
posted price. This would work out to a sales price of about $8.27 per barrel for
Arabian light oil and provide the business with a profit of, say, 850 per barrelor about in line with profits realized early last fall.
The profit outlook over the next one to two years for the international companies, however, is an uncertain one.
Even forgetting the problems they have of coping with the embargo by Arab
OPEC, their operations are becoming increasingly complex. They can no longer
operate on a planned, long-term evolution of crude oil supply but must operate on
a short-term basis, protecting wherever they can their supply sources. At the
same time, they are sure to face rising demands for more participation crude.
Difficult negotiations apparently have been going on in Kuwait on this subject for
many months. Saudi Arabia has said more than once that it will require more
participation.
At the other end of their operations-in the consuming -countries-their price
and profits are likely to come under increasing governmental and public scrutiny
because of the very high levels to which oil import costs in these countries must
rise as a result of OPEC's price increases. Each of the major European countries
with the exception of West Germany have price control mechanisms already in
place. It would seem likely that these mechanisms will be reinforced.
Two other factors may affect profitability in consuming areas. It is probable
that demand suppression measures in major consuming countries will be maintained, holding down volumes. At the same time, competition in the marketplace
may increase as a result of the bilateral trade deals that many European countries and Japan are negotiating with the Persian Gulf producers. These deals
have just started so that their influence on market conditions in the consuming
countries is hard to forecast. However, it may be that since the deals are being
arranged by consuming-country governments, the participation of the governments in the oil business will increase.
A final factor of uncertainty is related to possible changes in the tanker market.
If demand suppression in countries around the world is effective and the volume
of trade slows down, continued building of tankers and the delivery of substantial new tonnage to the world fleet may be reflected in a softening of transportation rates around the world. The possible reopening of the Suez Canal could
accelerate this softening which could be reflected in lower product prices in consuming markets.
Relationship of internationaloil to the United States
Whatever happens to international oil company profits, the changes that have
been going on in the major OPEC producing countries have far-reaching implications for the United States. U.S. crude oil production has been declining for some
time. This tightening of the U.S. supply-demand balance, accompanied by the
unprecedented increases in foreign crude oil prices, has been reflected in upward
pressure on U.S. oil prices. The Cost of Living Council and the Federal Energy
Office which have been trying to restrain the rate of increase are following a
policy announced in August to "continually monitor the ceiling prices . . . and
periodically raise the ceiling price toward achieving parity with world prices."
As the U.S. crude oil price rises and these prices are passed through to gasoline
and other products, which is permitted with a 30-day time lag by the price control
authorities, the profitability of oil operations here in the United States is bound
to increase. The evidence of this fact-i.e., higher oil company earnings-at a
time of shortage of gasoline at the local service station, and other public inconveniences, has caused considerable consternation. It has raised the question of
whether the man in the street should be inconvenienced at the same time that the
oil companies are generating growing profits.
Let me now try to analyze this issue and related issues.
First, let it be noted that we are living in a world where at least for some years
ahead a few countries in the OPEC Organization can decide whether there is a
shortage or surplus of oil. Actually for the next few years only one country, Saudi
Arabia, can make that decision, so great is its potential ability to produce more oil
and so limited is the potential for higher production in other OPEC countries. If
the United States were to decide to go on increasing its imports of OPEC oil and
to do little further about increasing its own domestic supplies of energy, this
country would become increasingly beholden to decisions in the Middle East in
not only the volumes of supply that it might get but also on the price it would have
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to pay for the oil. The adoption of such a policy could only be based on the hope
that the OPEC countries will fall apart and compete among themselves for
markets. However, because of the fact that the major OPEC members other than
Saudi Arabia-Iran, Iraq, Nigeria, Indonesia, Libya, and Venezuela-do not now
have the prospect of making really important incremental additions to their
production, the chances of such a split-up occurring do not appear to be
significant.
That leaves only the possibility that Saudi Arabia could break away from
OPEC and turn on ever increasing oil flows sufficient not only to meet world
demands but also lower the price.
To base national policy on either one of these hopes could not under current
conditions be called prudent. Even if the United States succeeds in restoring the
highest rapprochement and cooperation with Kingdom of Saudi Arabia such a
policy would still be one of great, and I believe unacceptable, risk. Even with the
restoration of complete amity between the two countries, the United States could
never assure itself of the kind of government that will follow this one and the
kind that will follow the next one.
The only kind of world in which the United States could base its energy policy
on imports would be one in which there were a very large variety of sources, say
some 15 or so producing countries, each with ample incremental supplies of oil.
Obviously, that situation does not exist today and it appears that it will be a long
time. if ever, before it will.
For all of the above reasons it seems clear to me that the general goals of
Project Independence in which the United States develops its own sources of
energy supplies makes sense. The United States is still in the rather fortunate
position-and one that represents a tremendous advantage over most other industrialized countries of the world-of having large unexploited sources of new
energy yet to be tapped. We all know what those sources are. They include the
exploration and development of offshore oil and gas. They include secondary
recovery projects by means of which, through technology, the existing primary
recovery factor of oil reserves in place of only 35% can be raised significantly.
They include the expansion of coal production. They include the mining and
retorting of shale. They include the gasification of coal. They include the liquefaction of coal. They include the expanded use of nuclear energy. They may include,
in time, the development of solar energy and geothermal energy.
Other industrialized countries must go beyond their own borders to Invest in
projects like these. For example, in recent weeks the Japanese have offered
Canadian interest $6 billion to develop a portion of the Athabasca Tar Sands. The
United States does not need to do that.
I assume that one of the key questions that this Committee is concerned with is
how Project Independence can be realized. In tackling this question one must
recognize that the investment requirements for almost all of these projects-like
the Japanese proposal in Canada-are very large. For example, in order to develop
250 million cubic feet of gas per day from a coal gasification project, it is likely
that the investment needed would be on the order of $400 million. With such an
outlay, synthetic natural gas could be made available at a price somewhere in
the area of $1.25 per Mcf. That would compare with a current price for natural
gas in the southwest of around 300 per Mcf. The supply of gas would be equivalent in BTU content to about 44,000 barrels of oil per day.
When all of the investment requirements required to meet future demands of
energy are totaled up they are staggering, ranging in the hundreds of billions of
dollars depending how far ahead one looks.
In assessing how investment requirements like this can be met, the choices are
limited. Either private enterprise should be permitted to do it in which case the
price of oil, coal and alternative fuels like synthetic natural gas, which I have
just mentioned, will have to rise significantly to generate the profits necessary to
foot the investment or the government can take it upon itself to do it, financing the
development through the public treasury.
I would opt for letting private industry do it, knowing full well that the price
of oil and coal, etc. will rise significantly as will the profits of the successful
companies. I don't believe anyone really knows to what levels the price of domestic crude oil must rise in order to bring forth the requisite investment and
bring about an equilibrium between demand and supply. Federal energy officials
indicate that that price is probably around $7.00 per barrel for domestic crude
oil but that before that figure becomes the long-term equilibrium level, prices
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might well go higher. In the short run a price in that range will generate extraordinary profits for oil companies. They will be windfall profits in the sense that
when the companies made prior investments--some 5, 10 and 15 years ago-they
were not making those investments on the assumption that profits would be at
the levels that a $7.00 crude oil price will bring.
However, such a price probably is needed to get the big investment dollars
flowing into new projects soon and in a meaningful way. The choice may not
initially appear to be a popular one but another avenue-that of taxing away the
windfall gains-would in the end be even less popular. For it would mean that
investment would be slow and that the energy shortage would be prolonged and
intensified. At the same time, our dependence on foreign sources of supply could
not help but expand.
There is one change in the domestic tax system which I believe would be in
order if prices are permitted to rise to the long-term equilibrium level. In such
an environment, I do not believe that percentage depletion which was enacted by
Congress about 50 years ago would be necessary to the economic well-being of the
oil Industry and to the generation of the kinds of supply of energy that will be
needed in the future. If the principles of economics are permitted to work, statutory depletion would become redundant. Here I am speaking only of percentage
depletion as it applies to petroleum operations and I am not referring to changes
in similar provisions for coal and other fuels which I do not feel competent to
comment on.
In assessing the need for new Investments in conventional as well as nonconventional fuels I believe Congress should be aware of two issues that are or
may become important. In connection with investments in alternative fuels such
as shale or coal gasification it is conceivable that several years from now when
such projects may be maturing, the OPEC countries could become concerned
about possible losses of markets. If as a result they were to reduce the price of
foreign oil significantly they might render these investments unprofitable. For
this reason it may be that the United States would have to provide investment
guarantees for such projects or alternatively be prepared to enact tariffs on
imported fuels.
One of the most pressing problems in the oil industry today is the bottleneck
that exists in U.S. refining capacity. Expansion of this capacity threatens. to
remain at a very low level because of the difficulty which almost any oil company
faces in obtaining assured sources of crude oil supply. Even if they were able to
make long-term supply arrangements with foreign oil producing countries the
faith that one would put in such contracts-given the record of the past three
years of broken agreements by OPEC countries-would be limited. I fear that
this is destined to remain a major problem until domestic energy supplies once
again become plentiful.
I would close these remarks with a thought that the United States can once
again have plentiful supplies. Whether that occurs in 1978, 1979, 1981 or some
other years may not be so important as is the task of getting on with the job.
The United. States only needs to take advantage of what is still a fortunate
resource position.

[Whereupon, at 3:35 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to reconvene
Thursday, January 31, 1974, at 11 a.m.]
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MULTINATIONAL PETROLEUM COMPANIES AND
FOREIGN POLICY
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UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON MULTINATIONAL CORPORATIONS
OF THE CoMMYTFEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS,

Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 2:10 p.m., in room
S-116, the Capitol, Senator Frank Church [chairman of the subcommittee] presiding.
Present: Senators Church, Symington, Muskie, Case, and Percy.
SWEARING IN OF WITNESS

Senator CanncH. Mr. Ambassador, our procedure here has been to
swear all witnesses both in executive and public sessions, so would you
stand and be sworn, please.
Do you swear that all the testimony you are about to give will be the
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?
TESTIMONY OF AMBASSADOR GEORGE McGHEE
Ambassador McGHE. I do.
BIOGRAPHY OF GEORGE CREWS McGHEE
Born: Waco, Tex., March 10, 1912.
Address: Farmers Delight, Middleburg, Va. 2808 N Street, NW., Washington,
D.C.
Student: Southern Methodist University, 1928; Hon. Degree, 1953; B.S.,
Univ. Oklahoma, 1933; Dr. Phil., Oxford, 1937; Rhodes Scholar; LLd. Tulane
Univ., 1957; LLd. Univ. of Md., 1965; and Dr. Science, Univ. Tampa, 1969.
Wife: Cecelia Jean DeGolyer, married 1938.
Children, Marsha Spruce, George De Golyer, Dorothy Hart, Michael Anthony,
Cecelia Goodrich, and Valery Foster.
Geologist, an independent oil producer and explorer from 1940 to present.
Sole owner, McGhee Production Co.
Director: Mobil Oil Corporation; Proctor and Gamble; and American Security
and Trust.
Coordinator for Aid to Greece and Turkey, Dept. of State 1947-49.
Special Xssistant to the Secretary of State, 1949. Asst. Secretary for Near
Eastern, South Asian and African Affairs, 1949-51.
U. S. Ambassador and Chief of the American Mission for Aid to Turkey,
1951-53.
Sr. Advisor North Atlantic Treaty Council, Ottawa, Canada, 1951.
Member of the Board, Middle East Institute, 1953-58.
Counsellor to the National Security Council, 1958-present.
(83)

